# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# **SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant  $\ensuremath{\square}$ 

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o

Filing Party:

Date Filed:

(3)

(4)

Check the appropriate box:

Cirec	k tile apj	propriate box.
0 0 ☑ 0 0	Conf Defin Defin	ninary Proxy Statement  idential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))  itive Proxy Statement  itive Additional Materials  iting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12
		Alliance Data Systems Corporation
		(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
		(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Payn	nent of F	iling Fee (Check the appropriate box):
☑ 0		re required omputed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(4) and 0-11
	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	(5)	Total fee paid:
0	Fee p	aid previously with preliminary materials.
0		k box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid ously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:
	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROXY STATEMENT 2007 Annual Meeting of Stockholders To be Held on June 6, 2007

DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND OTHER KEY EMPLOYEES

PROPOSAL ONE: RE-ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

**CORPORATE GOVERNANCE** 

**CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS** 

**COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT** 

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

DIRECTOR AND EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

PROPOSAL TWO: RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF THE INDEPENDENT REGISTERED

**PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM** 

SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

**INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE** 

**HOUSEHOLDING OF ANNUAL MEETING MATERIALS** 

**OTHER MATTERS** 



ALLIANCE DATA SYSTEMS CORPORATION 17655 Waterview Parkway Dallas, Texas 75252 (972) 348-5100

# NOTICE OF 2007 ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON JUNE 6, 2007

To the stockholders of Alliance Data Systems Corporation:

We will hold the 2007 annual meeting of our stockholders at our corporate headquarters, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252 on Wednesday, June 6, 2007 at 10:00 a.m. (local time), for the following purposes:

- (1) the re-election of three class I directors;
- (2) the ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007; and
- (3) the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the annual meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

Stockholders of record as of April 12, 2007 are the only stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and any adjournments or postponements thereof. You are cordially invited to attend the meeting, but whether or not you expect to attend in person, we urge you to mark, date and sign the enclosed proxy card and return it in the enclosed prepaid envelope, or you may also grant your proxy to vote your shares by telephone or through the Internet by following the instructions included on the proxy card. If you are a registered holder and you have previously submitted a proxy card and attend the annual meeting in person, you may revoke the proxy and vote in person on all matters submitted at the annual meeting.

Enclosed for your information is our annual report to our stockholders, which contains our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Alan M. Utay Corporate Secretary



# ALLIANCE DATA SYSTEMS CORPORATION 17655 Waterview Parkway Dallas, Texas 75252

## PROXY STATEMENT 2007 Annual Meeting of Stockholders To be Held on June 6, 2007

The board of directors of Alliance Data Systems Corporation is soliciting your proxy to vote at the 2007 annual meeting of stockholders to be held on June 6, 2007 at 10:00 a.m. (local time) and any adjournments or postponements of that meeting. The meeting will be held at our corporate headquarters, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252.

This proxy statement and the accompanying proxy card, notice of meeting, and annual report to our stockholders were first mailed on or about April 27, 2007 to all stockholders of record as of April 12, 2007. **Our only voting securities are shares of our common stock of which there were 78,658,735 shares outstanding as of April 12, 2007.** We will have a list of stockholders available for inspection for at least ten days prior to the annual meeting at our principal executive offices at 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252 and at the annual meeting.

## **Questions and Answers About the Proxy Process**

What is the purpose of holding this meeting?

We are holding the 2007 annual meeting of stockholders to re-elect three class I directors and to ratify the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007. The director nominees, currently serving as class I directors, have been recommended by our nominating/corporate governance committee to our board of directors, and our board of directors has nominated the three nominees. The board of directors also recommends approval by our stockholders of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007. If any other matters requiring a stockholder vote properly come before the meeting, those stockholders present at the meeting and the proxies who have been appointed by our stockholders will vote as they think appropriate.

How does the proxy process and stockholder voting operate?

The proxy process is the means by which corporate stockholders can exercise their rights to vote for the election of directors and other strategic corporate proposals. The notice of meeting and this proxy statement provide notice of a scheduled stockholder meeting, describe the directors presented for re-election, include information regarding the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007 and include other information required to be disclosed to stockholders. The accompanying proxy card provides stockholders with a simple means to vote without having to attend the stockholder meeting in person.

By executing the proxy card, you authorize Edward J. Heffernan and Michael D. Kubic, and each of them, to act as your proxies to vote your shares in the manner that you specify. The proxy voting mechanism is vitally important to us. In order for us to obtain the necessary stockholder approval of proposals, a "quorum" of stockholders (a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock as of the record date entitled to vote) must be represented at the meeting in person or by proxy. Since few stockholders can spend the time or money to attend stockholder meetings in person, voting by proxy

is necessary to obtain a quorum and complete the stockholder vote. It is important that you attend the meeting in person or grant a proxy to vote your shares to assure a quorum is present so corporate business can be transacted. If a quorum is not present, we must postpone the meeting and solicit additional proxies; this is an expensive and time-consuming process that is not in the best interest of our company or its stockholders.

## Why did I receive these materials?

All of our stockholders as of the close of business on April 12, 2007, the record date, are entitled to vote at our 2007 annual meeting. We are required by law to distribute these proxy materials to all of our stockholders as of the record date.

## What does it mean if I receive more than one set of materials?

This means your ownership of shares is registered under different names. For example, you may own some shares directly as a "registered holder" and other shares through a broker in "street name," or you may own shares through more than one broker. In these situations you may receive multiple sets of proxy materials. It is necessary for you either to attend in person (applies only if you are a "registered holder") or indicate your vote, sign and return all of the proxy cards or follow the instructions for any alternative voting procedure on each of the proxy cards you receive in order to vote all of the shares you own. Each proxy card you received came with its own prepaid return envelope. If you vote by mail, make sure you return each proxy card in the return envelope that accompanied that proxy card.

# If I own my shares through a broker, how is my vote recorded?

Brokers typically own shares of common stock for many stockholders who are referred to as "beneficial owners." In this situation the "registered holder" on our stock register is the broker or its nominee. This often is referred to as holding shares in "street name." The beneficial owners do not appear in our stockholder register. Therefore, for shares held in "street name," distributing the proxy materials and tabulating votes are both two-step processes. Brokers inform us how many of their clients are beneficial owners and we provide the broker with that number of proxy materials. Each broker then forwards the proxy materials to its clients who are beneficial owners to obtain their votes. When you receive proxy materials from your broker, the accompanying return envelope is addressed to return your executed proxy card to your broker. Shortly before the meeting, each broker totals the votes and submits a proxy card reflecting the aggregate votes of the beneficial owners for whom it holds shares.

#### How do I vote?

You may attend the annual meeting and vote your shares in person if you are a "registered holder." You may also grant your proxy to vote by mail, by telephone or through the Internet by following the instructions included on the proxy card. To use one of these alternative voting procedures, follow the instructions on each proxy card that you receive. To grant your proxy to vote by mail, sign and date each proxy card you receive, indicating your voting preference on each proposal, and return each proxy card in the prepaid envelope that accompanied that proxy card. If you return a signed and dated proxy card but you do not indicate your voting preference, your shares, except for those shares you own in the ADS Stock Fund portion of the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, will be voted in favor of the director nominees and the ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007. If you hold shares in "street name," you must vote by giving instructions to your broker or nominee. All outstanding shares of common stock represented by your signed and dated proxy card or for which you have provided instructions by an alternative voting procedure that are received by the deadline will be voted. For shares you own in the ADS Stock Fund portion of the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, your proxy card or instructions must be received at the proxy tabulator, Computershare, by June 1, 2007. For all other shares that you own, the proxy card or instructions must be received in time for the annual meeting.

#### Does my vote matter?

Yes. Corporations are required to obtain stockholder approval for the election of directors and certain other important matters. Stockholder participation is not a mere formality. Each share of our common stock held on the record date is entitled to one vote, and every share voted has the same weight. It is also important that you vote to assure that a quorum is present so corporate business can be transacted.

## What constitutes a quorum?

Unless a quorum is present at the annual meeting, no action may be taken at the meeting except the adjournment thereof until a later time. The presence at the annual meeting, in person or by proxy, of stockholders holding a majority of our issued and outstanding shares of common stock as of the record date will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the 2007 annual meeting. Shares that are represented at the annual meeting but abstain from voting on any or all matters and "broker non-votes" (shares held by brokers or nominees for which they have no discretionary power to vote on a particular matter and have received no instructions from the beneficial owners or persons entitled to vote) will be counted as shares present and entitled to vote in determining whether a quorum is present at the annual meeting. If you own shares in the ADS Stock Fund portion of the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, your shares will not be represented at the meeting for quorum purposes and the trustee cannot vote those shares if you do not provide a proxy with explicit directions. The inspector of election appointed for the annual meeting will determine the number of shares of our common stock present at the meeting, determine the validity of proxies and ballots, determine whether a quorum is present, and count all votes and ballots.

What percentage of votes is required to re-elect directors and to ratify the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007?

If a quorum is present, directors are elected by a plurality of all of the votes cast, in person or by proxy. This means that the three nominees will be re-elected if they receive more affirmative votes than any other nominee for the same position. Votes marked "For" a nominee will be counted in favor of that nominee. Votes "Withheld" from a nominee have no effect on the vote since a plurality of the votes cast at the annual meeting is required for the re-election of each nominee. Stockholders may not abstain from voting with respect to the election of directors. Stockholders may not cumulate their votes with respect to the election of directors.

If a quorum is present and a majority of the shares represented, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote are in favor of Proposal Two, the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007 will be ratified. Votes marked "For" Proposal Two will be counted in favor of ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007. An "Abstention" with respect to Proposal Two will not be voted on that item, although it will be counted for purposes of determining the number of shares represented and entitled to vote. Accordingly, an "Abstention" will have the effect of a vote "Against" Proposal Two.

# What is the effect of not voting?

The effect of not voting depends on how you own your shares. If you own shares as a "registered holder," rather than through a broker, your unvoted shares will not be represented at the meeting and will not count toward the quorum requirement. Assuming a quorum is present, your unvoted shares will not affect whether a proposal is approved or rejected. If you own shares through a broker and do not vote, your broker may represent your shares at the meeting for purposes of obtaining a quorum. As described in the answer to the following question, if you do not provide your broker with voting instructions, your broker may or may not vote your shares, depending upon the proposal. If you own shares in the ADS Stock Fund portion of the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, your unvoted

shares will not be represented at the meeting and will not count toward the quorum requirements, or affect whether a proposal is approved or rejected.

If I do not vote, will my broker vote for me?

If you own your shares through a broker and you do not vote, your broker may vote your shares in its discretion on some "routine matters." However, with respect to other proposals, your broker may not vote your shares for you. With respect to these proposals, the aggregate number of unvoted shares is reported as broker non-votes. Broker non-vote shares are counted toward the quorum requirement. Proposals One and Two set forth in this proxy statement are routine matters on which brokers will be permitted to vote unvoted shares.

# Is my vote confidential?

It is our policy that all stockholder meeting proxies, ballots and voting records that identify the particular vote of a stockholder are confidential. The vote of any stockholder will not be revealed to anyone other than a non-employee tabulator of votes or an inspector of election, except: (1) as necessary to meet applicable legal and stock exchange listing requirements; (2) to assert claims for or defend claims against us; (3) to allow the inspector of election to certify the results of the stockholder vote; (4) in the event of a contested proxy solicitation; (5) if a stockholder has requested that their vote be disclosed; or (6) to respond to stockholders who have written comments on proxy cards.

# Can I revoke my proxy and change my vote?

You have the right to revoke your proxy at any time prior to the time your shares are voted. If you are a "registered holder," your proxy can be revoked in several ways: (1) by timely delivery of a written revocation delivered to Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252; (2) by submitting another valid proxy bearing a later date; or (3) by attending the meeting in person and giving the inspector of election notice that you intend to vote your shares in person. However, if your shares are held in "street name" by a broker, you must contact your broker in order to revoke your proxy.

Will any other business be transacted at the meeting? If so, how will my proxy be voted?

We do not know of any business to be transacted at the 2007 annual meeting other than the re-election of directors and the ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007, as described in this proxy statement. The period specified in our bylaws for submitting proposals to be considered at the meeting has passed and no proposals were submitted. However, should any other matters properly come before the meeting, and any adjournments and postponements thereof, shares with respect to which voting authority has been granted to the proxies will be voted by the proxies in accordance with their judgment.

## Who counts the votes?

If you are a "registered holder," your executed proxy card or your instructions provided by an alternative voting procedure will be returned or delivered directly to Computershare for tabulation. As noted above, if you hold your shares through a broker or trustee, your broker or trustee returns one proxy card to Computershare on behalf of its clients. Votes will be counted and certified by the inspector of election.

# Will you use a soliciting firm to receive votes?

We use our transfer agent, their agents, and brokers to distribute all the proxy materials to our stockholders. We will pay them a fee and reimburse any expenses they incur in making the distribution. Our directors, officers and employees may solicit proxies in person, by mail, telephone, facsimile

transmission or electronically. No additional compensation will be paid to such directors, officers and employees for soliciting proxies. We will bear the entire cost of solicitation of proxies.

What is the deadline for submitting proposals to be considered for inclusion in the proxy statement for our 2008 annual meeting?

If any of our stockholders intends to present a proposal for consideration at the 2008 annual meeting, excluding the nomination of directors, and desires to have such proposal included in the proxy statement and form of proxy distributed by the board of directors with respect to such meeting, such proposal must be in writing and received by us not later than December 29, 2007. Proposals may be submitted by eligible stockholders and must comply with our bylaws and the relevant regulations of the SEC regarding stockholder proposals.

If any of our stockholders intends to present a proposal for consideration at the 2008 annual meeting, excluding the nomination of directors, without inclusion in the proxy statement and form of proxy, such proposal must be in writing and received by us no sooner than November 29, 2007 and no later than December 29, 2007. Any such proposal must comply with our bylaws. The foregoing time limits also apply in determining whether notice is timely for purposes of rules adopted by the SEC relating to the exercise of discretionary voting authority with respect to proxies.

In addition, stockholders who wish to have their nominees for election to the board of directors considered by our nominating/corporate governance committee must comply with the nomination requirements set forth in our bylaws and any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC. Such nominations must be made by notice in writing, delivered or mailed by first class U.S. mail, postage prepaid, to our Corporate Secretary not less than 14 days nor more than 50 days prior to any meeting of the stockholders called for the election of directors; provided, however, that if less than 21 days notice of the meeting is given to stockholders, such written notice shall be delivered or mailed, as prescribed above, to our Corporate Secretary not later than the close of the seventh day following the day on which notice of the meeting was mailed to stockholders. Such nominations will not be included in the proxy statement and form of proxy distributed by the board of directors.

A copy of our bylaws is available from our Corporate Secretary upon written request. Proposals should be directed to Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252.

# DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND OTHER KEY EMPLOYEES

The following table sets forth the name, age and positions of each of our directors, nominees for director and executive officers, and certain business unit presidents and other key employees as of April 12, 2007:

Name	Age	Positions
J. Michael Parks	56	Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer
Bruce K. Anderson	67	Director
Roger H. Ballou	55	Director
Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph. D	56	Director
D. Keith Cobb	66	Director
E. Linn Draper, Jr., Ph.D.	65	Director
Kenneth R. Jensen	63	Director
Robert A. Minicucci	54	Director
John W. Scullion	49	President and Chief Operating Officer
Ivan M. Szeftel	53	Executive Vice President and President, Retail Credit Services
Edward J. Heffernan	44	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Dwayne H. Tucker	50	Executive Vice President and President, Transaction Services
Alan M. Utay	42	Executive Vice President, Chief Administrative Officer, General Counsel and Secretary
Daniel P. Finkelman	51	Executive Vice President, Corporate Development and Innovation
Transient C. Taylor	41	Executive Vice President, Human Resources
Robert P. Armiak	45	Senior Vice President and Treasurer
Barry R. Carter	44	Senior Vice President and Information Technology Officer
Michael L. Iaccarino	42	President, Alliance Data U.S. Marketing Services
Michael D. Kubic	51	Senior Vice President, Corporate Controller and
		Chief Accounting Officer
Bryan A. Pearson	43	President, Alliance Data Loyalty Services
Richard E. Schumacher, Jr.	40	Senior Vice President, Tax

## PROPOSAL ONE: RE-ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

Our board of directors is divided into three classes, being divided as equally as possible with each class having a term of three years. Each year the term of office of one class expires. This year, the term of class I directors, currently consisting of three directors, expires. Our nominating/corporate governance committee has recommended to our board of directors and our board of directors has nominated each of the current class I directors, Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph.D., D. Keith Cobb and Kenneth R. Jensen, for re-election as a director, each to hold office for a term of three years until the annual meeting of stockholders in 2010 and until his respective successor is duly elected and qualified.

Mr. Heffernan and Mr. Kubic, and each of them, as proxies, will have full discretion to cast votes for other persons in the event any nominee is unable to serve. Our board of directors has no reason to believe that any nominee will be unable to serve if elected. If a quorum is present, directors are elected by a plurality of the votes cast, in person or by proxy. This means that the three nominees will be re-elected if they receive more affirmative votes than any other nominee for the same position. Votes marked "For" a nominee will be counted in favor of that nominee. Votes "Withheld" from a nominee have no effect on the vote since a plurality of the votes cast at the annual meeting is required for the re-election of each nominee. Stockholders may not abstain from voting with respect to the election of directors. Stockholders may not cumulate their votes with respect to the election of directors.

The following sets forth information regarding each nominee, and the remaining directors who will continue in office after the annual meeting, including proposed committee memberships.

## Class I Nominees for Re-Election to the Board of Directors

(Terms expiring in 2007; if re-elected, terms will expire in 2010)

**LAWRENCE M. BENVENISTE, Ph.D.** has served as a director since June 2004. Dr. Benveniste has served as the Dean of Goizueta Business School at Emory University since July 2005. Dr. Benveniste served as the Dean of the Carlson School of Management at the University of Minnesota from January 2001 to July 2005, and prior to January 2001 he was an associate dean, the chair of the finance department, and a professor of finance at the Carlson School of Management. He previously served on the faculties of Boston College, Northwestern University, the University of Pennsylvania, the University of Rochester and the University of Southern California. Dr. Benveniste is currently a director of Rimage Corporation. Dr. Benveniste holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of California at Irvine and a Ph.D. in Mathematics from the University of California at Berkeley.

Committees: Compensation

**D. KEITH COBB** has served as a director since June 2004. Mr. Cobb has served as a business consultant and strategic advisor for a number of companies since 1996. Mr. Cobb completed a six-year term on the Board of the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta, Miami Branch in 2002. He spent 32 years as a practicing certified public accountant for KPMG, LLP, including as the National Managing Partner – Financial Services and as a senior member of the firm's management committee. Mr. Cobb was vice chairman and chief executive officer of Alamo Rent-a-Car, Inc. from 1995 until its sale in 1996. Mr. Cobb is currently a director of BankAtlantic Bancorp, Inc., BFC Financial Corp., RHR International, Inc., and the Wayne Huizenga Graduate School of Business and Entrepreneurship at Nova Southeastern University. Mr. Cobb holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Southern Mississippi.

Committees: Audit (Chair) and Nominating/Corporate Governance

**KENNETH R. JENSEN** has served as a director since February 2001. Mr. Jensen has served as a business consultant and strategic advisor for a number of companies since July 2006. Mr. Jensen served as the executive vice president, chief financial officer, treasurer and assistant secretary of Fiserv, Inc., a public company engaged in data processing outsourcing, from July 1984 until June 2006. He was named senior executive vice president of Fiserv in 1986. Mr. Jensen is currently a director of Fiserv, Inc. Mr. Jensen holds a Bachelor's degree from Princeton University in Economics, an MBA from the

University of Chicago in Accounting, Economics and Finance and a Ph.D. from the University of Chicago in Accounting, Economics and Finance.

Committees: Audit and Executive

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE  $\underline{FOR}$  EACH OF THE THREE NOMINEES.

## **Continuing Directors**

## **Class II Directors**

(Terms expiring in 2008)

**BRUCE K. ANDERSON** has served as a director since August 1996. Since March 1979, he has been a partner and cofounder of the investment firm Welsh, Carson, Anderson & Stowe. Prior to that, he spent nine years with Automatic Data Processing, Inc., or ADP, where, as executive vice president and a member of the board of directors, he was active in corporate development and general management. Before joining ADP, Mr. Anderson spent four years in computer marketing with International Business Machines Corporation, or IBM, and two years in consulting. Mr. Anderson is currently a director of Amdocs Limited and Headstrong, Inc. He holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Minnesota.

Committees: Nominating/Corporate Governance

**ROGER H. BALLOU** has served as a director since February 2001. Mr. Ballou has been the chief executive officer and a director of CDI Corporation, a public company engaged in providing staffing and outsourcing services, since October 2001. He was a self-employed consultant from October 2000 to October 2001. Before that time, Mr. Ballou had served as chairman and chief executive officer of Global Vacation Group, Inc. from April 1998 to September 2000. Prior to that, he was a senior advisor for Thayer Capital Partners from September 1997 to April 1998. From April 1995 to August 1997, he served as vice chairman and chief marketing officer, then as president and chief operating officer, of Alamo Rent-a-Car, Inc. Mr. Ballou is also currently a director of Fox Chase Bank. Mr. Ballou holds a Bachelor's degree from the Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania and an MBA from the Tuck School of Business at Dartmouth.

Committees: Audit, Nominating/Corporate Governance (Chair) and Executive

**E. LINN DRAPER, JR., Ph.D.** has served as a director since February 2005. He has served in an executive and directoral capacity for a number of companies since 1980. Dr. Draper was chairman of the board of American Electric Power Company, Inc., or AEP, for 11 years until his retirement from AEP in 2004, and served as president and chief executive officer of AEP from 1993 to 2003. He was the president of the Ohio Valley Electric Corporation from 1992 until 2004, and was the chairman, president and chief executive officer of Gulf States Utilities Company from 1987 to 1992. Dr. Draper is a director of TransCanada Corporation, Alpha Natural Resources, Inc., NorthWestern Corporation and Temple-Inland Inc. Dr. Draper also serves on the Cornell University Council Board and the University of Texas Engineering Foundation Council. He holds two Bachelor's degrees from Rice University and a Doctorate from Cornell University.

Committees: Compensation

## **Class III Directors**

(Terms expiring in 2009)

ROBERT A. MINICUCCI has served as a director since August 1996. Mr. Minicucci is a general partner with Welsh, Carson, Anderson & Stowe, joining the firm in August 1993. Before joining Welsh Carson, he served as senior vice president and chief financial officer of First Data Corporation from December 1991 to August 1993. Prior to joining First Data Corporation, Mr. Minicucci was treasurer and senior vice president of American Express Company. Mr. Minicucci is currently a director of Amdocs Limited, BancTec Inc., Global Knowledge, Inc., Headstrong, Inc., Ruesch International, Inc., and Electronic Evidence Discovery, Inc. Mr. Minicucci holds a Bachelor's degree from Amherst College and an MBA from Harvard Business School.

Committees: Compensation (Chair) and Executive

**J. MICHAEL PARKS**, chairman of the board of directors and chief executive officer, joined us in March 1997. From March 1997 until October 2006, Mr. Parks also served as president of Alliance Data Systems Corporation. Before joining us, Mr. Parks was president of First Data Resources, the credit card

processing and billing division of First Data Corporation, from December 1993 to July 1994. Mr. Parks joined First Data Corporation in July 1976 where he gained increased responsibility for sales, service, operations and profit and loss management during his 18 years of service. Mr. Parks holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Kansas.

Committees: Executive

#### **Executive Officers**

**JOHN W. SCULLION**, president and chief operating officer, joined our wholly-owned subsidiary, Loyalty Management Group Canada, Inc., in October 1993, and became our president and chief operating officer in October 2006. Mr. Scullion served as president of Alliance Data Loyalty Services from February 1999 until October 2006, and prior to becoming president, he served as chief financial officer. Prior to that, he served as chief financial officer of The Rider Group from September 1988 to October 1993. Mr. Scullion holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Toronto. He is a Chartered Accountant in the Province of Ontario.

**IVAN M. SZEFTEL**, executive vice president and president, Retail Credit Services, joined us in May 1998. Before joining us, he served as a director and chief operating officer of Forman Mills, Inc. from November 1996 to February 1998. Prior to that, he served as executive vice president and chief financial officer of Charming Shoppes, Inc. from November 1981 to January 1996. Mr. Szeftel holds Bachelor's and graduate degrees from the University of Cape Town and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of Pennsylvania.

**EDWARD J. HEFFERNAN**, executive vice president and chief financial officer, joined us in May 1998. Before joining us, he served as vice president, mergers and acquisitions for First Data Corporation from October 1994 to May 1998. Prior to that, he served as vice president, mergers and acquisitions for Citicorp from July 1990 to October 1994, and prior to that he served in corporate finance at Credit Suisse First Boston from June 1986 until July 1990. Mr. Heffernan was a director and chair of the audit committee of VALOR Communications Group, Inc. from 2005 until its merger into Windstream Corporation in 2006. Mr. Heffernan holds a Bachelor's degree from Wesleyan University and an MBA from Columbia Business School.

**DWAYNE H. TUCKER**, executive vice president and president, Transaction Services, joined us in June 1999 as executive vice president for human resources. From June 1999 until September 2003, he served as executive vice president and chief administrative officer. Before joining us, he served as vice president of human resources for Northwest Airlines. Mr. Tucker joined First Data Corporation in March 1990 where he gained increased responsibility for business unit and corporate human resources, operations and profit and loss management during his eight years of service. Mr. Tucker holds a Bachelor's degree from Tennessee State University.

**ALAN M. UTAY**, executive vice president, general counsel, chief administrative officer and secretary, joined us in September 2001. He is responsible for legal, internal audit, compliance, corporate administration and corporate communications. Before joining us, he served as a partner at Akin Gump Strauss Hauer & Feld LLP, where he practiced law since October 1990. Mr. Utay holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Texas and a J.D. from the University of Texas School of Law.

**DANIEL P. FINKELMAN**, executive vice president, corporate development and innovation, joined us in such capacity in July 2004. His responsibilities include enterprise-wide business and growth planning as well as corporate marketing. From January 1998 to July 2004 he served as a director of the company. Mr. Finkelman was employed with Limited Brands as senior vice president of brand and business planning from August 1996 until March 2004. He was self-employed as a consultant from February 1996 to August 1996 and he served as executive vice president of marketing for Cardinal Health, Inc. from May 1994 to February 1996. Prior to that, he was a partner with McKinsey & Company where he was co-leader of the firm's marketing practice. Mr. Finkelman holds a Bachelor's degree from Grinnell College and graduated as a Baker Scholar at Harvard Business School.

**TRANSIENT C. TAYLOR**, executive vice president, human resources, joined us in August 2005. He is responsible for directing all human resource activities. Before joining us, he served as vice president of human resources for The Home Depot from 2001 to July 2005. Prior to that, he served as director of human resources for Raytheon Telecommunications from 1999 to 2001. Additionally, Mr. Taylor has held senior human resources positions with Westinghouse Electric Corporation and BellSouth Personal Communications. Mr. Taylor holds a Bachelor's degree and MPA from West Virginia University.

**ROBERT P. ARMIAK**, senior vice president and treasurer, joined us in February 1996. He is responsible for cash management, hedging strategy, financial risk management and capital structure. Before joining us, he held several positions, including most recently treasurer at FTD Inc. from August 1990 to February 1996. Mr. Armiak holds a Bachelor's degree from Michigan State University and an MBA from Wayne State University.

**BARRY R. CARTER**, senior vice president and information technology officer, joined us in August 2004. He is responsible for the information technology solutions group and remittance processing shared service. Before joining us, Mr. Carter served as senior vice president of portfolio management at United Healthcare. Prior to that, he served as chief information officer of Capital One Auto Finance from August 2000 to May 2004. Additionally, Mr. Carter has held senior executive IT positions with AMR, Sabre and AirTran Airways. Mr. Carter holds a Bachelor's degree from East Carolina University and an MBA from Syracuse University.

MICHAEL L. IACCARINO, president, Alliance Data U.S. Marketing Services, joined our wholly-owned subsidiary, Epsilon, in May 1998. Mr. Iaccarino has served as president and chief executive officer for Epsilon since December 2001 and prior to that, he served as chief financial officer for Epsilon. Prior to that, Mr. Iaccarino served as a senior manager for Price Waterhouse from August 1997 until May 1998. Mr. Iaccarino served as vice president, controller for Summit Technology from January 1991 until August 1997, and he served as a supervising senior manager for KPMG from May 1986 until December 1990. Mr. Iaccarino holds Bachelor's degrees from Boston College and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of Massachusetts.

**MICHAEL D. KUBIC,** senior vice president, corporate controller and chief accounting officer, joined us in October 1999. Before joining us, he served as vice president of finance for Kevco, Inc. from March 1999 to October 1999. Prior to that he served as vice president and corporate controller for BancTec, Inc. from September 1993 to February 1998. Mr. Kubic holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of Massachusetts and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of Texas.

**BRYAN A. PEARSON**, president, Alliance Data Loyalty Services, joined our wholly-owned subsidiary, Loyalty Management Group Canada, Inc., in November 1992. Mr. Pearson has served as president for the AIR MILESReward Program since January 1999 and prior to becoming president, he held various senior management and executive positions within the AIR MILES Reward Program. Mr. Pearson held management positions with Alias Research Inc. from June 1991 until October 1992. Prior to that, he served in brand marketing at Quaker Oats Company of Canada from July 1988 until June 1991. Mr. Pearson holds a BScH degree and MBA from Queen's University.

**RICHARD E. SCHUMACHER, JR.**, senior vice president of tax, joined us in October 1999. He is responsible for corporate tax affairs. Before joining us, he served as tax senior manager for Deloitte & Touche LLP from 1989 to October 1999 where he was responsible for client tax services and practice management and was in the national tax practice serving the banking and financial services industry. Mr. Schumacher holds a Bachelor's degree from Ohio State University and a Master's degree from Capital University Law and Graduate School and is a Certified Public Accountant in the State of Ohio.

#### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

#### **Board of Directors and Committees**

We are managed under the direction of our board of directors. Under our bylaws, the size of our board of directors may be between six and twelve. We currently have eight directors, including seven non-employee directors. Assuming the stockholders approve Proposal One: Re-Election of Directors, we will continue to have eight directors, including seven non-employee directors.

Our board of directors is divided into three classes of directors and each class serves a three year term. Our board of directors presently has four committees, consisting of the audit committee, the compensation committee, the nominating/corporate governance committee and the executive committee. The charters for each of the committees, as well as our corporate governance guidelines and our Codes of Ethics for our Senior Financial Executives, CEO and Directors, are posted on our web site at <a href="http://www.alliancedata.com">http://www.alliancedata.com</a>. These documents are available free of charge to any stockholder from our Corporate Secretary upon written request. Requests should be addressed to: Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252.

During 2007, the board of directors met eight times, the audit committee met 12 times, the compensation committee met five times and the nominating/corporate governance committee met four times. Each of our directors attended at least 75% of the meetings of the board of directors and their respective committees. It is our policy that the directors who are up for reelection at the annual meeting attend the annual meeting, and we encourage all other directors to attend the annual meeting if possible. All directors, including those up for re-election at the annual meeting, attended the 2006 annual meeting of stockholders.

## **Audit Committee**

The audit committee currently consists of Roger H. Ballou, D. Keith Cobb and Kenneth R. Jensen. Assuming the stockholders approve Proposal One: Re-Election of Directors, the audit committee will continue to consist of Roger H. Ballou, D. Keith Cobb and Kenneth R. Jensen. Mr. Cobb currently serves as chairman of the audit committee. The primary function of the audit committee is to assist our board of directors in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities by reviewing: (1) the integrity of our financial statements; (2) our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; (3) the independent accountant's qualifications and independence; and (4) the performance of our internal audit department and the independent accountant. In addition, the audit committee has sole responsibility to: (1) prepare the audit committee report required by the SEC for inclusion in our annual proxy statement; (2) appoint, retain, compensate, evaluate and terminate our independent accountant; (3) approve audit and permissible non-audit services to be performed by our independent accountant; (4) review and approve related party transactions; and (5) establish procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters, and the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of concerns regarding any questionable accounting or auditing matters. The audit committee adopted and will periodically review the written charter that specifies the scope of the audit committee's responsibilities. Our audit committee members do not simultaneously serve on the audit committees of more than two other public companies.

The audit committee includes three independent members of our board of directors, as such independence is defined by applicable requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and rules and regulations of the SEC. As determined by our board of directors, each member of the audit committee is financially literate and two members are audit committee financial experts, as defined by the SEC, with accounting or related financial management expertise as required by the New York Stock Exchange. Each of Mr. Cobb, who currently serves as chairman of the audit committee, and Mr. Jensen is an audit committee financial expert, as defined by the SEC, because he has an understanding of generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) and financial statements. Each of Mr. Cobb and Mr. Jensen has the ability to assess the general application of GAAP in connection with

the accounting for estimates, accruals and reserves. Each has experience preparing, auditing, analyzing or evaluating financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by our financial statements, or experience actively supervising one or more persons engaged in such activities. Each of Mr. Cobb and Mr. Jensen has an understanding of internal controls and procedures for financial reporting and an understanding of audit committee functions. Each acquired these attributes through education and experience as a principal financial officer, principal accounting officer, controller, public accountant or auditor or experience in one or more positions that involve the performance of similar functions. Each has also had experience overseeing or assessing the performance of companies or public accountants with respect to the preparation, auditing or evaluation of financial statements.

# **Compensation Committee**

The compensation committee currently consists of Lawrence M. Benveniste, E. Linn Draper, Jr. and Robert A. Minicucci. Assuming the stockholders approve Proposal One: Re-Election of Directors, the compensation committee will continue to consist of Lawrence M. Benveniste, E. Linn Draper, Jr. and Robert A. Minicucci. Mr. Minicucci currently serves as chairman of the compensation committee. The compensation committee consists of non-employee directors who are independent as defined by applicable requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, the SEC, and the Internal Revenue Service. None of the members is an executive officer of another company in which one of our executive officers holds a director position.

The compensation committee's primary function is to oversee matters relating to compensation and our benefit plans. Specifically, the compensation committee's responsibilities include, among other duties, the responsibility to: (1) annually review the compensation levels of our executive officers; (2) set salaries for our executive officers, and recommend such matters to the board of directors with respect to our chief executive officer; (3) determine target levels of incentive compensation and corresponding performance objectives, and recommend such matters to the board of directors with respect to our chief executive officer; (4) review and approve our compensation philosophy, programs and plans for associates generally; (5) periodically review director compensation practices and recommend to the board of directors appropriate revisions to such practices; (6) administer specific matters with respect to our equity and certain other compensation plans; and (7) review disclosure related to executive and director compensation in our proxy statements and discuss the Compensation Discussion and Analysis annually with management.

With the assistance of an external compensation consultant, target compensation amounts for our executive officers are determined by the compensation committee and, with respect to the chief executive officer, by the board of directors. Typically, our chief executive officer makes compensation recommendations to the compensation committee with respect to our other executive officers. The compensation committee may accept or adjust the chief executive officer's recommendations in its sole discretion and also makes a recommendation regarding the chief executive officer's compensation to the full board of directors. Material changes to pay levels for individuals are typically made only upon a significant change in job responsibilities.

With the exception of significant promotions and new hires, the compensation committee sets target total direct compensation for our executive officers immediately prior to the beginning of each year. This timing allows us to consider the performance of the company and each potential recipient in the prior year, as well as expectations for the upcoming year. Performance-based cash incentive compensation and long-term equity incentive compensation are awarded as early as practicable in the year, contingent upon the availability of the prior year's financial results, in order to maximize the time period over which the applicable performance incentives apply. Beginning in February 2007, our annual grants of equity-based awards to executive officers will be made on February 21 (or if February 21 falls on a weekend or holiday, the next business day) of each year, or such other pre-determined date following public release of our earnings for the prior year. This is consistent with our practice of granting equity-based awards for

new hires, promotions and associates that have joined us as a result of a merger or acquisition on the 21st day of each month (or if the 21st day falls on a weekend or holiday, the next business day). In the event there exists material information that we have not yet disclosed, the compensation committee may delay or defer the grant of any equity-based awards until all disclosures are current.

The compensation committee has the authority to delegate certain of its responsibilities under our compensation and benefits plans. Under our compensation plans, the compensation committee generally may delegate administrative functions to members of management and may delegate other responsibilities under the plans to the extent permitted by applicable law, but the compensation committee generally may not delegate responsibilities with regard to participants subject to Section 16 of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and may not delegate the responsibility to certify the satisfaction of applicable performance objectives set under the plans. Otherwise, the compensation committee generally may not delegate its responsibilities with regard to the compensation practices of the company.

## **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

Our compensation committee is currently composed of Messrs. Benveniste, Draper and Minicucci, who are non-employee directors. No member of the compensation committee is or has ever been one of our officers or employees. No interlocking relationship exists between our executive officers or the members of our compensation committee and the board of directors or compensation committee of any other company.

# **Nominating/Corporate Governance Committee**

The nominating/corporate governance committee currently consists of Bruce K. Anderson, Roger H. Ballou and D. Keith Cobb. Assuming the stockholders approve Proposal One: Re-Election of Directors, the nominating/corporate governance committee will continue to consist of Bruce K. Anderson, Roger H. Ballou and D. Keith Cobb. Mr. Ballou currently serves as chairman of the nominating/corporate governance committee. The primary functions of the nominating/corporate governance committee are to: (1) assist the board of directors by identifying individuals qualified to become board members and to recommend to the board of directors the director nominees for the next annual meeting of stockholders (or to fill vacancies); (2) recommend to the board of directors the director nominees for each committee; (3) develop and recommend to the board of directors a set of corporate governance principles applicable to us and to re-evaluate these principles on an annual basis; and (4) lead the board of directors in its annual review of both the board of directors' performance and the Corporate Governance Guidelines. The nominating/corporate governance committee develops criteria for the selection of directors, including procedures for reviewing potential nominees proposed by stockholders. The nominating/corporate governance committee reviews with the board of directors the desired experience, mix of skills and other qualities to assure appropriate board of directors composition, taking into account the current directors and the specific needs of our company and the board of directors. The nominating/corporate governance committee also reviews and monitors the size and composition of the board of directors and its committees to ensure that the requisite number of directors are "independent directors," "nonemployee directors" and "outside directors" within the meaning of any rules and laws applicable to us. The members of the nominating/corporate governance committee are independent as defined by applicable requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and rules and regulations of the SEC.

How does the board of directors identify candidates for nomination to the board of directors?

The nominating/corporate governance committee identifies nominees by first evaluating the current members of our board of directors willing to continue in service. Current members of our board of directors with skills and experience that are relevant to our business and who are willing to continue in service are considered for re-nomination, balancing the value of continuity of service by existing members of our board of directors with that of obtaining a new perspective. The nominating/corporate governance committee has two primary methods, other than those proposed by our stockholders, as

discussed below, for identifying new candidates for possible inclusion in our recommended slate of director nominees. First, on a periodic basis, the nominating/corporate governance committee solicits ideas for possible candidates from a number of sources — members of our board of directors, our senior level executives, individuals personally known to the members of the board of directors, and research, including database or Internet searches.

Second, the nominating/corporate governance committee may from time to time use its authority under its charter to retain, at our expense, one or more third-party search firms to identify candidates. If the nominating/corporate governance committee retains one or more search firms, they may be asked to identify possible candidates who meet the minimum and desired qualifications, to interview and screen such candidates (including conducting appropriate background and reference checks), to act as a liaison among the board of directors, the nominating/corporate governance committee and each candidate during the screening and evaluation process, and thereafter to be available for consultation as needed by the nominating/corporate governance committee.

In addition to the methods described above, any of our stockholders entitled to vote for the election of directors may nominate one or more persons for election to our board of directors at an annual meeting of stockholders if the stockholder complies with the nomination requirements set forth in our bylaws and any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC. Such nominations must be made by notice in writing, delivered or mailed by first class U.S. mail, postage prepaid, to our Corporate Secretary not less than 14 days nor more than 50 days prior to any meeting of the stockholders called for the election of directors; provided, however, that if less than 21 days notice of the meeting is given to stockholders, such written notice shall be delivered or mailed, as prescribed above, to our Corporate Secretary not later than the close of the seventh day following the day on which notice of the meeting was mailed to stockholders. Such nominations will not be included in the proxy statement and form of proxy distributed by the board of directors. Each such notice must set forth: (1) the name and address of the nominating stockholder; (2) the name, age, business address and, if known, residence address of each nominee proposed in such notice; (3) the principal occupation or employment of each such nominee; (4) the number of shares of our common stock that are beneficially owned by each such nominee; (5) any other information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors or is otherwise required by the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; (6) the written consent of such person to be named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serve as a director if elected; and (7) a description of all arrangements or understandings between such stockholder and each nominee and any other person or persons (naming such person or persons) pursuant to which the nomination or nominations are to be made by such stockholder. Proposals should be addressed to: Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252.

How does the board of directors evaluate candidates for nomination to the board of directors?

The nominating/corporate governance committee will consider all candidates identified through the processes described above, and will evaluate each of them, including incumbents, based on the same criteria. Once the nominating/corporate governance committee has identified a candidate, the nominating/corporate governance committee makes an initial determination as to whether to conduct a full evaluation of the candidate. This initial determination is based on information provided to the nominating/corporate governance committee with the recommendation of the candidate, as well as the nominating/corporate governance committee's own knowledge of the candidate, which may be supplemented by inquiries to the person making the recommendation or others. The preliminary determination is based primarily on the need for additional board members to fill vacancies or expand the size of the board of directors and the likelihood that the candidate can satisfy the minimum and desired qualifications set forth in the Corporate Governance Guidelines, as posted on our web site at <a href="http://www.alliancedata.com">http://www.alliancedata.com</a>, as well as the applicable qualification requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and the SEC. There are no firm prerequisites to qualify as a candidate for our board of directors, but we seek a diverse group of candidates who possess the background, knowledge, experience, skill sets, and expertise that would

strengthen and increase the diversity of the board of directors. We seek those individuals with time to make a significant contribution to the board of directors, to our company, and to our stockholders. Each member of our board of directors is expected to ensure that other existing and planned future commitments do not materially interfere with his or her service as a director. Directors are expected to attend meetings of the board of directors and the board committees on which they serve and to spend the time needed to prepare for meetings. If the nominating/corporate governance committee determines, in consultation with the chairman of the board of directors and other board members as appropriate, that additional consideration is warranted, it may request a third-party search firm to gather additional information about the candidate's background and experience and to report its findings to the nominating/corporate governance committee.

The nominating/corporate governance committee also considers such other relevant factors as it deems appropriate, including the current composition of the board of directors, the balance of management and independent directors and the need for audit committee expertise. In connection with this evaluation, the nominating/corporate governance committee determines whether to interview the candidate, and if warranted, one or more members of the nominating/corporate governance committee, and others as appropriate, will interview candidates in person or by telephone. After completing this evaluation and interview, and the evaluations of other candidates, the nominating/corporate governance committee makes a recommendation to the full board of directors as to the persons who should be nominated by the board of directors, and the board of directors determines the nominees to be recommended to our stockholders after considering the recommendation and report of the nominating/corporate governance committee.

## **Executive Committee**

The executive committee currently consists of Roger H. Ballou, Kenneth R. Jensen, Robert A. Minicucci and J. Michael Parks. Assuming the stockholders approve Proposal One: Re-Election of Directors, the executive committee will continue to consist of Roger H. Ballou, Kenneth R. Jensen, Robert A. Minicucci and J. Michael Parks. The executive committee has the authority to approve acquisitions, divestitures, capital expenditures and leases that were not included in the budget approved by the board of directors, with a total cost of up to \$10 million, provided that prior notice of all acquisitions is given to the full board of directors. The executive committee did not meet during 2006.

#### **Executive Session**

We regularly conclude our board of directors' meetings with executive sessions. After all non-directors leave the board of directors meeting, Mr. Parks leads the board of directors in a director-only executive session. After Mr. Parks leaves the meeting, Mr. Minicucci then leads the non-management members of the board of directors in an executive session.

# **Communications with the Board of Directors**

The board of directors provides a process for stockholders and interested parties to send communications to the board of directors or any individual director. Stockholders and interested parties may forward communications to the board of directors or any individual director through the Corporate Secretary. Communications should be addressed to Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252. All communications will be compiled by the office of the Corporate Secretary and submitted to the board of directors or the individual directors on a periodic basis. Stockholders and interested parties may also submit questions or comments, on an anonymous basis if desired, to the board of directors through our Ethics and Compliance Hotline at (877) 217-6218. Concerns relating to accounting, internal control over financial reporting or auditing matters will be brought to the attention of the audit committee and handled in accordance with our procedures with respect to such matters. We welcome and encourage stockholder communication with the board of directors.

## **Director Independence**

We have adopted general standards for determination of director independence. For a director to be deemed independent, the board of directors must affirmatively determine that the director has no material relationship with us or our affiliates or any member of our senior management or his or her affiliates. This determination is disclosed in the proxy statement for each annual meeting of our stockholders. In making this determination, the board of directors applies the following standards:

- A director who is an employee, or whose immediate family member is an executive officer, of our company may not
  be deemed independent until three years after the end of such employment relationship. Employment as an interim
  chairman or chief executive officer will not disqualify a director from being considered independent following that
  employment.
- A director who receives, or whose immediate family member receives, more than \$100,000 per year in direct
  compensation from our company, other than director and committee fees and pension or other forms of deferred
  compensation for prior service (provided such compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service), may
  not be deemed independent until three years after he or she ceases to receive more than \$100,000 in compensation.
  Compensation received by a director for former service as an interim chairman, chief executive officer or other
  executive officer and compensation received by an immediate family member for service as a non-executive employee
  for us will not be considered in determining independence under this test.
- A director: (1) who is a current partner, or whose immediate family member is a current partner, of a firm that is our company's internal or external auditor; (2) who is a current employee of such firm; (3) who has an immediate family member who is a current employee of such a firm and who participates in the firm's audit, assurance or tax compliance (but not tax planning) practice; or (4) who was, or whose immediate family member was, a partner or employee of such firm and personally worked on our company's audit within that time period may not be deemed independent until three years after the end of the affiliation or the employment or auditing relationship.
- A director who is employed, or whose immediate family member is employed, as an executive officer of another company where any of our current executive officers serve on that company's compensation committee may not be deemed independent until three years after the end of such service or the employment relationship.
- A director who is an executive officer, general partner or employee, or whose immediate family member is an executive officer or general partner, of an entity that makes payments to, or receives payments from, us for property or services in an amount which, in any single fiscal year, exceeds the greater of \$1 million or 2% of such other entity's consolidated gross revenues, may not be deemed independent until three years after falling below that threshold.

For relationships not covered by the guidelines above, the determination of whether the relationship is material and, therefore, whether the director would be independent, is made by the board of directors. The board of directors annually reviews the independence of its non-employee directors. Directors have an affirmative obligation to inform the board of directors of any material changes in their circumstances or relationships that may impact their designation as "independent."

The board of directors undertook a review of director independence and considered transactions and relationships between each of the nominees (including their immediate family members) and directors (including their immediate family members), and us (including our subsidiaries and our senior management). As a result of this review, the board of directors affirmatively determined that, as of the record date for the 2007 annual meeting, none of Messrs. Anderson, Ballou, Benveniste, Cobb, Draper, Jensen or Minicucci has a material relationship with us and, therefore, each is independent as defined by the rules and regulations of the SEC, the listing standards of the New York Stock Exchange and Internal Revenue Code Section 162(m).

#### **Code of Ethics**

We have adopted codes of ethics that apply to our chief executive officer, chief financial officer, financial executives and board of directors. The Alliance Data Systems Code of Ethics for Senior Financial Executives and CEO and the Code of Ethics for members of the board of directors are posted on our web site, found at <a href="http://www.alliancedata.com">http://www.alliancedata.com</a> (we intend to satisfy the disclosure requirement under Item 5.05 of Form 8-K regarding an amendment to or waiver from a provision of this code of ethics, if any, by posting such information on our web site).

#### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

## **Related Party Transaction Policy**

It is our policy not to enter into any "related party transaction" unless the audit committee approves such transaction in accordance with our related party transaction policy, or the transaction is approved by a majority of disinterested directors of the company. The board of directors has determined that the audit committee is best suited to review and approve related party transactions, although the board of directors may instead determine that a particular related party transaction be reviewed and approved by a majority of disinterested directors. No member of the audit committee shall participate in the review or approval of any related party transaction with respect to which such member is a related party. In reviewing and approving any related party transaction, the audit committee shall:

- satisfy itself that it has been fully informed as to the material facts of the related party's relationship and interest and as to the material facts of the proposed related party transaction; and
- determine that the related party transaction is fair to the company.

For these purposes, a related party is: (1) any person who is, or at any time since the beginning of the company's current fiscal year was, an "executive officer" of the company (as defined in Rule 405 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933 and Rule 3b-7 promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934); (2) any person who is, or at any time since the beginning of the company's current fiscal year was, a director of the company or a nominee for director of the company; (3) a person (including an entity or group) known to the company to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of any class of the company's voting securities; (4) an individual who is an "immediate family member" (including any child, stepchild, parent, stepparent, spouse, sibling, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, or sister-in-law) of a person listed in 1, 2, or 3 above; (5) an entity that is, directly or indirectly, owned or controlled by a person listed in 1, 2, 3, or 4 above; (6) an entity in which a person listed in 1, 2, 3 or 4 above serves as an executive officer or principal or in a similar position, or in the case of a partnership, serves as a general partner or holds any position other than that of a limited partner; (7) an entity in which a person listed in 1, 2, 3 or 4 above, together with all other persons specified in 1, 2, 3 and 4 above, owns 10% or more of the equity interest, or in the case of a partnership, 10% or more of the partnership interest; or (8) an entity at which a person listed in 1, 2, 3 or 4 above is employed if (a) the person is directly involved in the negotiation of the related party transaction or will have or share primary responsibility at such entity for the performance of the related party transaction.

A related party transaction includes any transaction (including any financial transaction, arrangement or relationship (including any indebtedness or guarantee of indebtedness)), or series of related transactions, or any material amendment to any such transaction, involving a related party and in which the company or any of its subsidiaries is a participant, other than: (1) a transaction involving compensation of directors (the procedures for the review and approval of such transactions have been set forth in the charter of the compensation committee of the board of directors); (2) a transaction involving compensation of an executive officer or involving an employment agreement, severance arrangement, change in control provision or agreement or special supplemental benefit of an executive officer (the

procedures for the review and approval of such transactions have been set forth in the charter of the compensation committee of the board of directors); (3) a transaction with a related party involving less than \$120,000; (4) a transaction in which the interest of the related party arises solely from the ownership of a class of the company's equity securities and all holders of that class receive the same benefit on a pro rata basis; (5) a transaction in which the rates or charges involved therein are determined by competitive bids, or a transaction that involves the rendering of services as a common or contract carrier, or public utility, at rates or charges fixed in conformity with law or governmental authority; or (6) a transaction that involves services as a bank depositary of funds, transfer agent, registrar, trustee under a trust indenture, or similar services.

At each audit committee meeting, management shall recommend any related party transactions, if applicable, to be entered into by the company. After review, the audit committee shall approve or disapprove such transactions and at each subsequently scheduled meeting, management shall update the audit committee as to any material change to those approved transactions. The audit committee shall establish such guidelines as it determines are necessary or appropriate for management to follow in its dealings with related parties in related party transactions.

All related party transactions of which management is aware are required to be disclosed to the audit committee. If management becomes aware of a proposed related party transaction or an existing related party transaction that has not been pre-approved by the audit committee, management is required to promptly notify the chairman of the audit committee and such transactions shall be submitted to the audit committee for their review, consideration and determination of whether to approve or ratify, as applicable, such transaction if the audit committee determines it is fair to the company. If management, in consultation with the company's chief executive officer or chief financial officer, determines that it is not practicable to wait until the next audit committee meeting, the chairman of the audit committee has the delegated authority during the period between audit committee meetings, to review, consider and determine whether any such transaction is fair to the company and whether the transaction should be approved, or ratified, as the case may be. The chairman of the audit committee shall report to the audit committee any transactions reviewed by him or her pursuant to this delegated authority at the next audit committee meeting.

# COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT

The compensation committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis required by Item 402(b) of Regulation S-K with management and, based on such review and discussions, the compensation committee recommended to the board of directors that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this proxy statement.

This report has been furnished by the current members of the compensation committee.

Robert A. Minicucci, Chair Lawrence M. Benveniste E. Linn Draper, Jr.

#### COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

#### Overview

We consider our total compensation package integral to our ability to grow and improve our business. By design, we have developed, with the guidance of external compensation consultants, a unique mix of compensation elements. Our total program, assuming sustained above industry-average performance, is designed to reward executive officers and other senior management at competitive levels. However, the total program is also structured to significantly reduce rewards for performance below expectations. The compensation committee believes that this design will attract, retain, and motivate executive officers and other senior management with the quality and profile required to successfully lead the company in our highly competitive and evolving industries.

# Objectives of Compensation

The objectives of our compensation program are to retain our executive officers, to reward our executive officers for meeting our growth and profitability objectives and to align the interests of our executive officers with those of our stockholders. The total direct compensation in 2006 for the chief executive officer, chief financial officer and three other most highly compensated executive officers (the "NEOs"), other executive officers and senior management was a combination of three components:

- · base salary;
- · annual performance-based cash incentive compensation; and
- periodic (typically annual) awards of long-term equity incentive compensation, which may be subject to performance-based or time-based vesting provisions.

We use each component of compensation to satisfy one or more of our compensation objectives. The compensation committee places a significant portion of the overall target compensation for our executive officers "at risk" in the form of performance-based cash incentive compensation and long-term equity incentive compensation. According to the survey results provided by our external compensation consultant, we generally target a greater percentage of executive compensation "at risk" than the average among the surveyed companies.

## Retention

We believe that continuity in our executive leadership is critical to our long-term success. To encourage executive retention and foster a focus on long-term results, portions of the equity-based compensation granted to our executive officers are subject to multi-year vesting schedules. In addition, the compensation committee has occasionally granted special retention awards designed to encourage retention of executive officers. Further details of these compensation practices are included below under the caption "Elements of Compensation."

# Pay for Performance

Historically, we have targeted 12% revenue growth, 15% EBITDA growth and 18% cash earnings per share, or EPS, growth. The compensation committee selects target performance measures for performance-based cash incentive compensation and long-term equity incentive compensation that it believes are integral to achievement of these growth and profitability objectives, such as annual revenue, cash EPS growth and associate engagement. Performance-based cash incentive compensation and performance-based long-term equity incentive compensation generally pay out or vest only upon achievement of a threshold performance target. Further details of these compensation practices are included below under the caption "Elements of Compensation." EBITDA and cash EPS are defined below under the caption "Non-GAAP Performance Measures."

## Alignment with Stockholders

We believe that in addition to the retention benefit associated with executive ownership of our common stock and vested stock options, our executive officers should maintain at least a minimum position in our common stock so that their interests are aligned with those of our stockholders. Under our stock ownership guidelines, we require our chief executive officer to maintain an investment position in our common stock equal to five times his base salary, and we require our chief financial officer and each of our other executive officers to maintain an investment position in our common stock equal to three times their base salary. Further, we require our senior vice presidents to maintain an investment position in our common stock equal to their base salary and our vice presidents to maintain an investment position in our common stock equal to one third of their base salary. Generally, these investment positions must have been met by December 31, 2006, or within five years from the January 1st following the time an executive officer or other senior manager first becomes subject to the stock ownership guidelines. The following table shows the stock ownership levels of our NEOs as of February 28, 2007, the last date on which we verified compliance with these internal stock ownership guidelines:

Name	Title	Stock Ownership Position(1)
J. Michael Parks	Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer	42 times base salary
Edward J. Heffernan	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	11 times base salary
Ivan M. Szeftel	Executive Vice President and President, Retail Credit Services	18 times base salary
John W. Scullion	President and Chief Operating Officer	33 times base salary
Dwayne H. Tucker	Executive Vice President and President, Transaction Services	15 times base salary

<sup>(1)</sup> The share price used for ownership calculations is calibrated periodically under our stock ownership guidelines. Currently the fair market value of our common stock on January 3, 2007, the first trading day of the year, calculated as the average of the high and low prices as reported on the New York Stock Exchange of \$63.55 per share, is the basis for the stock ownership position calculation.

## **Competitive Considerations**

In determining appropriate levels of compensation, the compensation committee considers the competitive market for talent and compensation levels provided by comparable companies, to minimize significant differences that could negatively impact our ability to attract and retain exceptional executive officers. The compensation committee, with the assistance of an external compensation consultant, Hewitt Associates, LLC, reviews at least annually the compensation practices at proxy peer companies with whom we compete for business and/or talent, and high performing companies, which we define as companies with annual revenue between \$1 billion and \$5 billion and three year annualized EPS growth equal to or greater than 18 percent, that are of comparable size and financial performance. For 2006, the companies comprising the survey group included:

- Acxiom Corporation
- Affiliated Computer Services, Inc.
- Convergys Corporation
- DST Systems, Inc.

- Fidelity National Information Services, Inc.
- First Data Corporation
- Fiserv, Inc.
- Global Payments Inc.

- Harte-Hanks, Inc.
- MasterCard Incorporated
- Total System Services, Inc.
- The Western Union Company

Our annual revenues and market capitalization are slightly below the median for this survey group, but our three year total stockholder return and cash EPS growth fall at or near the highest level in the survey group. For purposes of comparing the survey compensation data to our own compensation levels, regression analysis is used to adjust the survey compensation data for differences in revenue. This adjusted value is used as the basis of comparison of compensation between our company and the companies in the survey group.

Generally, the compensation committee targets each component of compensation at a certain percentile of those companies surveyed. For the NEOs and other executive officers, base salary approximates the 60th percentile; total cash compensation, which includes base salary and target performance-based cash incentive compensation, approximates the 75th percentile; and total direct compensation, which includes base salary, target performance-based cash incentive compensation and target long-term equity incentive compensation, approximates the 75th percentile. We believe compensation at these target levels, vis-à-vis the companies surveyed, is appropriate given our record of performing above the average for our peer group. The compensation committee also considers factors such as company performance, individual performance, expected future contributions, prior compensation and retention risk.

# **Compensation Procedures**

With the assistance of an external compensation consultant, target compensation amounts for our executive officers are determined by the compensation committee and, with respect to the chief executive officer, by the board of directors. Typically, our chief executive officer makes compensation recommendations to the compensation committee with respect to our other executive officers. The compensation committee may accept or adjust the chief executive officer's recommendations in its sole discretion and also makes a recommendation regarding the chief executive officer's compensation to the full board of directors. Material changes to pay levels for individuals are typically made only upon a significant change in job responsibilities.

With the exception of significant promotions and new hires, the compensation committee sets target total direct compensation for our executive officers immediately prior to the beginning of each year. This timing allows us to consider the performance of the company and each potential recipient in the prior year, as well as expectations for the upcoming year. Performance-based cash incentive compensation and long-term equity incentive compensation are awarded as early as practicable in the year, contingent upon the availability of the prior year's financial results, in order to maximize the time period over which the applicable performance incentives apply. Beginning in February 2007, our annual grants of equity-based awards to executive officers will be made on February 21 (or if February 21 falls on a weekend or holiday, the next business day) of each year, or such other pre-determined date following public release of our earnings for the prior year. This is consistent with our practice of granting equity-based awards for new hires, promotions and associates that have joined us as a result of a merger or acquisition on the 21st day of each month (or if the 21st day falls on a weekend or holiday, the next business day). In the event there exists material information that we have not yet disclosed, the compensation committee may delay or defer the grant of any equity-based awards until all disclosures are current.

#### **Elements of Compensation**

# Base Salary

While a large portion of our executive officers' compensation is contingent upon meeting specified performance targets, we pay our executive officers a base salary as fixed compensation for their time, efforts and commitments throughout the year. To aid in attracting and retaining qualified executive officers, the compensation committee seeks to keep base salary competitive. In 2006, the base salary for the NEOs and other executive officers was set at the 60th percentile of surveyed companies, as described above. In determining the appropriate base salary, the compensation committee also considers, among other factors, the nature and responsibility of the position and, to the extent available, salary norms for persons in comparable positions at comparable companies; the expertise of the individual; and the competitiveness in the market for the executive officer's services.

Base salaries for other senior management are set on an annual basis according to salary bands determined relative to market rates, as reported by various external compensation consultants and studies.

## Annual Performance-Based Cash Incentive Compensation

Performance-based cash incentive compensation is paid to the NEOs and other executive officers pursuant to the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, which the board of directors adopted on March 31, 2005 and the stockholders approved on June 7, 2005. The purpose of the Executive Annual Incentive Plan is to provide an incentive to our executive officers to contribute to our annual growth and profitability objectives, to retain such executive officers and where possible, to qualify the compensation paid under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan for tax deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Executive Annual Incentive Plan focuses on matching rewards with results and encourages executive officers to make significant contributions toward our financial results by providing a basic reward for reaching minimum expectations, plus an upside for reaching our aspirational goals.

## Terms of Awards

In 2006, base salary plus target performance-based cash incentive compensation, or total cash compensation, for the NEOs and other executive officers was set at the 75th percentile of surveyed companies, as described above. Each NEO has a target payout amount that is expressed as a percentage of his annualized base salary. For Mr. Parks, the target payout amount was 131% of base salary, for Mr. Heffernan, 110% of base salary, for Mr. Szeftel, 125% of base salary, for Mr. Scullion, 100% of base salary and for Mr. Tucker, 125% of base salary. In addition, our chief executive officer has the discretion, as authorized by the compensation committee, to adjust each payout up or down by up to 10% from the amount communicated to the executive officer.

Guided by our annual growth and profitability objectives of 12% revenue growth, 15% EBITDA growth and 18% cash EPS growth, the payout of performance-based cash incentive compensation for executive officers is generally contingent upon meeting segment specific and/or corporate EBITDA targets, segment specific and/or corporate revenue targets and target levels of associate engagement. We consider associate engagement, which is the extent to which associates are committed, motivated and actively involved in helping our company be successful, to be a critical, non-financial organizational factor that contributes to sustainable business performance and to maintaining a competitive advantage in recruiting, developing and retaining high performing associates. Weightings applicable to each of these components of performance-based cash incentive compensation vary by NEO. For Messrs. Parks and Heffernan, the corporate revenue target accounted for 35-40% of the applicable target payout amount, the corporate EBITDA target accounted for 45-50% and the corporate associate engagement target accounted for 15%. For Messrs. Szeftel, Scullion and Tucker, corporate revenue and EBITDA targets each accounted for 10% of the applicable target payout amount, and segment specific performance targets accounted for the remaining 80%.

For each performance target, payout is determined on a fixed scale, ranging from 65% payout when a minimum percentage of the target is met, 100% payout when 100% of the target is met and a maximum 150% payout when the target is exceeded by a certain percentage, as follows:

	Minimum Payout	Target Payout	Maximum Payout
Corporate and Credit Services	90% of target achieved	100% of target achieved	110% or more of target
Segment			achieved
Other Business Segments	80% of target achieved	100% of target achieved	120% or more of target
			achieved

Payout over 100% for the associate engagement component is contingent upon meeting both the applicable EBITDA and revenue targets. Eligibility to receive the revenue component of the performance-based cash incentive compensation is also contingent upon meeting a pre-determined corporate cash EPS growth objective, which for 2006 was \$2.16 per share.

Our corporate performance targets for 2006 were \$1.68 billion in revenue, \$400 million in EBITDA and a 70% associate engagement rate. Segment specific revenue, EBITDA and associate engagement targets vary among the business segments to reflect differences in performance objectives and were

generally designed to mirror the degree of difficulty established for corporate performance targets. In accordance with the predetermined formula for the calculation of performance-based cash incentive compensation payouts and the applicable weightings as set forth above, our NEOs received the payouts of performance-based cash incentive compensation as reflected in the Summary Compensation Table below.

The compensation committee feels that revenue, EBITDA, cash EPS and associate engagement performance measures are integral to achievement of our long-term growth and profitability objectives. However, the compensation committee has discretion to select from numerous performance measures and may employ those performance measures it deems most appropriate for a given year. Additional details of performance-based cash incentive compensation are included below under the caption "Non-Equity Incentive Compensation."

Generally, for other senior management below the executive level, performance-based cash incentive compensation is paid pursuant to incentive compensation plans approved annually by the compensation committee. Each participant has a target payout amount that is expressed as a percentage of his or her annualized base salary. The amount of compensation a participant receives depends on the percentage of performance targets that are achieved. Under the 2006 Incentive Compensation Plan, the critical performance measures were overall corporate and line of business revenue and EBITDA targets, associate engagement, as measured by an annual associate satisfaction survey, and in some cases, individual performance against pre-determined objectives.

Payout over 100% for the associate engagement component is contingent upon meeting both the applicable EBITDA and revenue targets. Payouts are determined on a fixed scale, ranging from 65% payout when a minimum percentage of the target is met, 100% payout when 100% of the target is met and a maximum 150% payout when the target is exceeded by a certain percentage, except that the payout for the individual performance component may not exceed 110%.

We set applicable revenue, EBITDA and cash EPS growth targets at relatively high levels with respect to our past performance. While performance targets have frequently been achieved, we are a young company with historically high rates of growth. As we continue to grow and expand our offerings and client base, we believe these performance targets will become increasingly challenging for our executive officers and management to obtain and will continue to encourage sustained above industry-average growth and high stockholder return.

#### Waiver or Amendment

Under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, the compensation committee has the authority to reduce or eliminate an award to a participant after a termination of an executive officer or a reduction in duties and may adjust performance targets or awards to take into account certain significant corporate events or in response to changes in relevant accounting or other rules and regulations. Further, the board of directors or the compensation committee, if so designated by the board of directors, has authority to amend, modify or suspend the Executive Annual Incentive Plan and the terms and provisions of any award granted thereunder that has not yet been paid. Individual payment calculations and amounts under the incentive compensation plans applicable to other senior management may be adjusted or modified at any time with the approval of the chief executive officer, the appropriate executive vice president, the appropriate business manager and the senior director of corporate compensation.

# **Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation**

We grant long-term equity incentive awards to encourage retention and foster a focus on long-term results, as well as to align the interests of our executive officers with those of our stockholders. In granting these awards, the compensation committee may establish restrictions, performance measures and targets as it deems appropriate. Generally, awards of long-term equity incentive compensation pay out only upon attainment of a threshold level of pre-determined performance targets, such as cash EPS, revenue or EBITDA growth, or continued employment of an executive officer.

In 2006, total direct compensation, which includes base salary, target performance-based cash incentive compensation and target long-term equity incentive compensation, for the NEOs and other executive officers was set at the 75th percentile of surveyed companies, as described above. In determining the size of long-term equity incentive awards, the compensation committee also considers, among other factors, the value of total direct compensation for comparable positions in comparable companies, company and individual performance against strategic plans, the number and value of stock options and restricted stock or restricted stock unit awards previously granted, the allocation of overall equity awards attributed to executive officers relative to all equity awards and the relative proportion of long-term incentives within the total direct compensation mix.

We currently grant long-term equity incentive compensation to the NEOs and other executive officers and senior management pursuant to our 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan and have granted long-term equity incentive compensation that remains outstanding under our prior equity plans, both the 2003 Long Term Incentive Plan and the Amended and Restated Alliance Data Systems Corporation and its Subsidiaries Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan. The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan was adopted by the board of directors on March 31, 2005 and approved by stockholders on June 7, 2005. Each of the three plans permit the board of directors to delegate all or a portion of its authority under the plan to the compensation committee, and the board of directors has done so except for purposes of awards to the chief executive officer. The 2003 Long Term Incentive Plan was approved by stockholders in June 2003, and the Amended and Restated Alliance Data Systems Corporation and its Subsidiaries Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan was approved by stockholders before we became a public company.

## Terms of Awards

Long-term equity incentive awards to the NEOs and other executive officers typically consist of a roughly equal mix of: (1) options to purchase our common stock; (2) time-based restricted stock or time-based restricted stock unit awards; and (3) performance-based restricted stock or performance-based restricted stock unit awards. In each case, the executive officer must be employed at the time of vesting to receive the award. Stock options, by their nature, only provide a reward when the price of our common stock appreciates over time, and awards of time-based and performance-based restricted stock or stock units encourage retention and directly build executive stock ownership.

The exercise price for stock options is the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant, which, according to the terms of each of our equity plans, is equal to the average of the high and low prices on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of grant. Stock options typically vest ratably over three years and expire ten years after the date of grant, if unexercised.

Time-based restricted stock and time-based restricted stock unit awards granted to our executive vice presidents typically vest ratably over a three year period. Performance-based restricted stock unit awards granted to our executive vice presidents in 2006 vested in February 2007 based on 2006 cash EPS growth, with the number of shares ultimately received determined on a fixed scale with a minimum cash EPS growth rate of 10% necessary to receive a minimum 50% of the award, 18% cash EPS growth to receive 100% of the award, and at least 36% cash EPS growth to receive a maximum 200% of the award. These target growth rates were selected to emulate long-term historical S&P 500 performance at the 50th, 75th and 90th percentiles, respectively. For purposes of this calculation, cash EPS includes stock-based compensation expense, net of tax. Based on the company's cash EPS growth in excess of 36% in 2006, our executive vice presidents received 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit awards granted in 2006. Additional details of long-term equity incentive compensation are included below under the caption "Equity Incentive Compensation."

Awards granted to other senior management are made concurrently with awards to executive officers and are subject to the same general vesting provisions, except with regard to performance-based restricted stock. For performance-based restricted stock granted to senior management below the executive level, no shares may vest unless the minimum 10% cash EPS growth target is obtained, at which point 100% of the shares or units vest.

#### Waiver or Amendment

Following certain significant corporate events, unusual and non-recurring corporate events or following changes in applicable laws, regulations or accounting principles, the compensation committee has the authority under both the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan and the 2003 Long Term Incentive Plan to waive performance conditions relating to an award and to make adjustments to any award that the compensation committee feels is appropriate. Further, the compensation committee may reduce payout amounts under performance-based awards if, in the discretion of the compensation committee, such a reduction is appropriate. The compensation committee may not, however, increase the payout amount for any such performance-based award. In addition, these plans do not permit stock options to be "repriced" at a lower exercise price, or otherwise modified or amended in such a manner that would constitute a "repricing." Under both the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan and the 2003 Long Term Incentive Plan, the compensation committee has the authority to cancel or require repayment of an award in the event a participant or former participant breaches any non-solicitation agreement entered into with the company. Under the Amended and Restated Alliance Data Systems Corporation and its Subsidiaries Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan, the board of directors or delegated committee thereof has the right to amend any stock option or restricted stock or restricted stock unit award granted to a participant, in most cases subject to the participant's written consent.

## 2007 Special Award

On January 31, 2007, the compensation committee and the board of directors approved a special award for certain of our executive officers designed to retain and incent those executive officers, consistent with stockholder value, in recognition of the company's proven track record of success attributable to continuity in the executive leadership and the performance of those executive officers. This special award includes cash and performance-based restricted stock units, split 50% cash and 50% performance-based restricted stock units, with a three-year, back-end loaded vesting schedule of 25%, 25% and 50%. The restrictions on the performance-based restricted stock units will lapse contingent upon board of directors approval and meeting a 5% cash EPS growth hurdle for 2007. The executive officer must also be employed on each vesting date in 2008, 2009 and 2010 to receive payout. The cash portion of this special award is pursuant to the Executive Annual Incentive Plan and the performance-based restricted stock unit portion of the special award is pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, each as described above. The special awards are structured to meet the deductibility requirements of Internal Revenue Code Section 162(m). Business needs and other retention considerations led to differentiation among the individual executive officers in calibrating the special award values.

## **Executive Deferred Compensation Plan**

We adopted the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan in December 2004 as a successor to our former Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, a substantially similar deferred compensation plan. The purpose of the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan is to help certain key individuals maximize their pre-tax savings and company contributions that are otherwise restricted due to tax limitations. The Executive Deferred Compensation Plan allows the participant to contribute:

- up to 50% of eligible compensation on a pre-tax basis;
- any pre-tax 401(k) contributions that would otherwise be returned because of reaching the statutory limit under Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code; and
- any retirement savings plan contributions for compensation in excess of the statutory limits.

Account balances accrue interest at a rate of 8.0% per year, which is currently above market rates as defined by the SEC; this interest rate may be adjusted periodically by the committee of management that administers the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. Further details of the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan are set forth below following the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table.

## **Perquisites**

With limited exceptions, the compensation committee's policy is to provide personal benefits and perquisites to the NEOs and other executive officers that are substantially similar to those offered to our other associates at or above the level of vice president. The personal benefits and perquisites that may be available in addition to those available to our other associates include enhanced life insurance, long-term disability benefits, an annual physical, company contributions to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, travel and related expenses for spouses in connection with company events, and in certain cases, commuting and living expenses. For additional information about the perquisites given to our executive officers in 2006, see the Summary Compensation Table below.

## **Agreements with Executive Officers**

## **Employment Agreements**

We generally do not enter into employment agreements with our associates. However, in connection with some of our acquisitions we have entered into agreements with selected key individuals to ensure the success of the integration of the acquisition and long-term business strategies. Further, we previously entered into employment agreements with Messrs. Parks and Szeftel to ensure their retention throughout the early stages of our growth. The terms of these employment agreements are generally no longer applicable except for certain severance or benefits in the event of a termination. However, pursuant to the terms of our change in control agreements with our executive officers, as described below, if an executive officer becomes entitled to a severance amount under the change in control agreement, the executive officer will not be entitled to severance payments under any other agreement or arrangement, including any employment agreement. The compensation and benefits determinations for Messrs. Parks and Szeftel are currently made by the board of directors and compensation committee, consistent with the company's compensation policies as described in this Compensation Discussion and Analysis. Further details of the employment agreements with Messrs. Parks and Szeftel are set forth below under the caption "Employment Agreements."

# Change in Control and Indemnification Agreements

## Change in Control Agreements

We believe that executive performance generally may be hampered by distraction, uncertainty and other activities in the event of an actual or threatened change in control event. In order to reduce such adverse effects and encourage fair treatment of our executive officers in connection with any such change in control event, we have entered into a change in control agreement with each of our executive officers, including our NEOs. Payouts under the change in control agreement are triggered upon a qualifying termination, defined in the change in control agreement as: (1) termination by the executive officer for good reason within two years of a change in control event; or (2) termination of the executive officer by the company without cause within two years of a change in control event. With regard to our chief executive officer, termination for good reason or termination without cause must occur within three years of a change in control event. A termination of the executive officer's employment due to disability, retirement or death will not constitute a qualifying termination.

Upon a qualifying termination, the executive officer will be paid all earned and accrued salary due and owing to the executive officer, a pro-rata portion of the executive officer's target bonus, continued medical, dental and hospitalization coverages for a pre-determined period, other benefits due under benefit plans, all accrued and unpaid vacation and a severance amount. For our chief executive officer, the severance amount is equal to three times the sum of his current base salary and target cash incentive compensation, and for our chief financial officer and other executive officers, the severance amount is equal to two times the sum of the executive officer's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation. Any severance amounts to which the executive officer is entitled will be paid in a lump sum within thirty days of execution by the executive officer of a general release. If an executive officer becomes entitled to a severance amount under the change in control agreement, such executive officer will not be entitled to severance payments under any other agreement or arrangement, including any employment agreement.

Additional details of these change in control agreements are set forth below under the caption "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control."

# **Indemnification Agreements**

We have also entered into indemnification agreements with each of our executive officers so that they may serve the company without undue concern for their protection in connection with their services. Under these indemnification agreements, if a current or former executive officer is made a party or is threatened to be made a party, as a witness or otherwise, to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit, inquiry or other proceeding by reason of any action or inaction on his part while acting on behalf of the company, the board of directors may approve payment or reimbursement of properly documented expenses, including judgments, fines, penalties, attorneys' fees and other costs reasonably incurred by the executive officer in connection with such proceeding, to the extent not paid by applicable insurance policies. This indemnification only applies to the extent permitted by Delaware general corporation law, and the company will not be liable for damages or judgments: (1) based upon or attributable to the executive officer gaining any personal profit or advantage to which the executive officer was not legally entitled; (2) with respect to an accounting of profits made from the purchase or sale by the executive officer of securities of the company within the meaning of Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; or (3) resulting from an adjudication that the executive officer committed an act of active and deliberate dishonesty with actual dishonest purpose and intent, which act was material to the cause of action adjudicated.

## **Reasonability of Compensation**

In determining appropriate compensation levels, during the course of 2006 the compensation committee reviewed all forms of executive compensation and balances in equity, retirement and nonqualified deferred compensation plans, including base salary, performance-based cash incentive compensation, long-term equity incentive awards, ratios of vested to unvested equity previously granted to executive officers, realized stock option gains, realizable amounts from equity previously granted to executive officers, the company's contributions to the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan and Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, life insurance and long-term disability premiums and the value of any perquisites received for the 2006 performance year. Based on company performance in 2006 and in prior years, and other applicable factors and known information, including the market data provided by the external compensation consultant, the compensation committee, and the board of directors with respect to the chief executive officer, have each determined that the total 2006 compensation paid to executive officers was reasonable and not excessive. As reported in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, in 2006, our revenue increased 28.7% to a record \$1.99 billion, compared to \$1.55 billion in 2005. Adjusted EBITDA increased 47% to \$515.4 million, compared to \$350.5 million for 2005. In addition, cash earnings per diluted share increased 52% to \$3.14 per share, compared to \$2.06 per share in 2005.

## **Tax Considerations**

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code limits the tax deduction to \$1 million for compensation paid to each of certain executive officers of public companies. The compensation committee has considered these requirements and believes that the Executive Annual Incentive Plan and certain grants made under the Amended and Restated Alliance Data Systems Corporation and its Subsidiaries Stock Option and Restricted Stock Plan, the 2003 Long Term Incentive Plan and the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan meet the requirement that they be "performance-based" and, therefore, compensation paid to our executive officers pursuant to the terms of these plans would generally be exempt from the limitations on deductibility. Our present intention is to comply with Section 162(m) unless the compensation committee feels that compliance in a particular instance would not be in our best interest.

## **Director Compensation**

Members of our board of directors who are also officers or employees of our company do not receive compensation for their services as directors. All directors are reimbursed for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred while serving on the board of directors and any committee of the board of directors. Non-employee director compensation generally includes an annual cash retainer, cash meeting fees and annual equity awards consisting of options to purchase our common stock and restricted stock awards.

The awards of stock options and restricted stock granted in 2006 were granted pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, as described above. The annual cash retainers and equity awards are paid at the beginning of the director's service year, and prior year meeting fees are paid at the end of the service year. While the restricted stock granted is immediately vested, non-employee directors may not sell or otherwise transfer the stock until one year after their service on the board of directors terminates. The exercise price for stock options granted in 2006 is the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the grant, which, according to the terms of each of our equity plans, is equal to the average of the high and low prices on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of grant. The stock options granted each year to a director vest ratably over the remaining one, two or three years of that director's service term. This means that in addition to length of tenure, the number of exercisable and unexercisable stock options held by each director, as set forth below following the Director Compensation table, will vary by class of director. Stock options expire ten years after the date of grant, if unexercised. Additional details of our director compensation package are included below following the Director Compensation table.

We target a 35% cash and 65% equity mix for non-employee director compensation, with total non-employee director compensation between the 50th and 75th percentile of comparable public companies. We feel this approach to non-employee director compensation is appropriate because: (1) we are a public company; (2) there is an increased focus on corporate governance and has been a corresponding drain to the available talent pool for directors; and (3) we want to align our non-employee director compensation plan with our executive compensation plans.

We offer our non-employee directors the option to defer up to 50% of their cash compensation under our Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan. Account balances accrue interest at a rate of 8.0% per year, which is currently above market rates as defined by the SEC; this interest rate may be adjusted periodically by the committee of management that administers the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan, which committee also administers the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. Further details of the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan are set forth below following the Director Compensation table.

We have entered into an indemnification agreement with each of our directors. These indemnification agreements contain substantially the same terms as described above with respect to our executive officers.

# **Non-GAAP Performance Measures**

As described above, certain performance-based compensation is dependent, in part, upon the attainment of EBITDA and cash EPS targets. EBITDA is a non-GAAP financial measure generally equal to net income, the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure, plus stock compensation expense, provision for income taxes, interest expense, net, depreciation and other amortization and amortization of purchased intangibles. Cash EPS is generally equal to net income per share, but without deduction for non-cash operating expenses, such as amortization of purchased intangibles and stock compensation expense, with an applicable income tax adjustment. We use EBITDA measures as an integral part of our internal reporting to measure the performance of our reportable segments and to evaluate the performance of our senior management, as well as to monitor compliance with financial covenants in our credit agreement and our senior note agreements.

EBITDA measures are considered important indicators of the operational strength of our businesses. EBITDA measures eliminate the uneven effect across all business segments of considerable amounts of non-cash depreciation of tangible assets and amortization of certain intangible assets that were recognized in business combinations. A limitation of this measure, however, is that it does not reflect the periodic costs of certain capitalized tangible and intangible assets used in generating revenues in our businesses. Management evaluates the costs of such tangible and intangible assets, the impact of related impairments, as well as asset sales through other financial measures, such as capital expenditures, investment spending and return on capital. EBITDA measures also eliminate the non-cash effect of stock compensation expense. Stock compensation expense is not included in the measurement of EBITDA provided to the chief operating decision maker for purposes of assessing segment performance and decision making with respect to resource allocations. Therefore, we believe that EBITDA measures provide useful information to our investors regarding our performance and overall results of operations.

EBITDA measures are not intended to be performance measures that should be regarded as an alternative to, or more meaningful than, either operating income or net income as an indicator of operating performance or to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. In addition, EBITDA measures are not intended to represent funds available for dividends, reinvestment or other discretionary uses, and should not be considered in isolation or as a substitute for measures of performance prepared in accordance with GAAP. The EBITDA measures discussed in this proxy statement may not be comparable to similarly titled measures presented by other companies, and may not be identical to corresponding measures used in our various agreements.

# DIRECTOR AND EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION

The following tables and accompanying narratives set forth the compensation paid to our chief executive officer, chief financial officer and the next three most highly paid executive officers for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006.

## **Summary Compensation Table**

Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)(1)	Bonus (\$)(2)	Stock Awards (\$)	Option Awards (\$)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)(3)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)(4)	Total (\$)
J. Michael Parks Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer	2006	\$840,000	_	\$2,784,859	\$1,335,655	\$1,572,196	\$25,796	\$ 75,907	\$6,634,413
Edward J. Heffernan Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2006	\$400,000	\$56,579	\$1,170,508	\$ 408,828	\$ 628,650	\$ 4,086	\$ 48,828	\$2,714,479
Ivan M. Szeftel Executive Vice President and President, Retail Credit Services	2006	\$460,000	\$66,066	\$1,532,637	\$ 538,998	\$ 825,844	\$ 6,831	\$ 96,088	\$3,526,464
John W. Scullion(5) President and Chief Operating Officer	2006	\$549,622	\$91,296(6)	\$1,395,903	\$ 606,367	\$ 792,180	_	\$ 58,108	\$3,493,476
Dwayne H. Tucker Executive Vice President and President, Transaction Services	2006	\$365,000	\$20,224	\$1,243,090	\$ 413,993	\$ 334,020	\$ 7,663	\$155,469	\$2,539,459

<sup>(1)</sup> This column includes amounts deferred pursuant to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as follows: \$95,133 deferred by Mr. Heffernan, \$26,892 deferred by Mr. Szeftel and \$49,000 deferred by Mr. Tucker.

The amounts reported in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns reflect the dollar amount, without any reduction for risk of forfeiture, recognized for financial reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006 of awards of stock options and restricted stock or restricted stock units to each of the NEOs calculated in accordance with the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123(R)"), and were calculated using certain assumptions, as set forth in Note 13 to our audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on February 26, 2007. These amounts may include amounts from awards granted in and prior to 2006. This means that these numbers will be hard to compare with prior proxy statements. To see the value of awards made to the NEOs in 2006, see the Fiscal Year 2006 Grants of Plan Based Awards table below. Awards granted in 2006 and included in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns were granted pursuant to the 2005

<sup>(2)</sup> Amounts in this column represent discretionary increases to Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation granted to the executive officers by the chief executive officer, in his sole discretion.

<sup>(3)</sup> This column includes amounts deferred pursuant to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as follows: \$82,227 deferred by Mr. Heffernan, \$71,352 deferred by Mr. Szeftel and \$177,122 deferred by Mr. Tucker.

<sup>(4)</sup> See the All Other Compensation table below for further information regarding amounts included in this column.

<sup>(5)</sup> Amounts included in this row are shown in US Dollars but were paid to Mr. Scullion in Canadian Dollars. We used an exchange rate of .86169 US Dollars per Canadian Dollar, which was the prevailing exchange rate as of December 29, 2006, the last business day of the year, to convert the amounts paid to US Dollars. Because Mr. Scullion resides in Canada and has responsibilities in both Canada and the US, Mr. Scullion is also covered by our Tax Equalization Policy that is generally available to all associates accepting international assignments.

<sup>(6)</sup> This amount includes \$20,000 granted to Mr. Scullion commensurate with his appointment as President and Chief Operating Officer in October 2006, before his compensation was increased.

Long Term Incentive Plan, discussed in further detail below under the caption "Equity Incentive Compensation."

The amounts reported in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column reflect the amounts earned and paid to each NEO in February 2007 for 2006 performance under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, as described below under the caption "Non-Equity Incentive Compensation." These amounts are the actual amounts earned under the awards described in the Fiscal Year 2006 Grants of Plan-Based Awards table below. These payout amounts were computed in accordance with the pre-determined formula for the calculation of performance-based cash incentive compensation and the applicable weightings as set forth above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, and equate to the following percentages of target payout amounts: for Mr. Parks, 143%; for Mr. Heffernan, 143%; for Mr. Szeftel, 144%; for Mr. Scullion, 144%; and for Mr. Tucker, 73%.

The amounts reported in the Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings column consist entirely of above-market earnings on compensation deferred pursuant to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as described below following the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table. Above-market earnings represent the difference between market interest rates determined pursuant to SEC rules and the 8.0% annual interest rate credited by the company on contributions.

## **All Other Compensation**

Name	Registrant Contributions to 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan	Registrant Contributions to Executive Deferred Compensation Plan	Life Insurance Premiums	Medical and Dental Insurance Premiums	Long-Term Disability Insurance Premiums	Perquisites and Personal Benefits
J. Michael Parks	\$16,031	\$34,619	\$130	\$10,722	\$ 150	\$ 14,255(1)
Edward J. Heffernan	\$16,031	\$20,093	\$528	\$10,068	\$ 150	\$ 1,958(2)
Ivan M. Szeftel	\$16,031	\$29,483	\$607	\$10,588	\$ 150	\$ 39,229(3)
John W. Scullion(4)	_	_	\$ 18	\$24,875(5)	\$10,039(6)	\$ 23,176(7)
Dwayne H. Tucker	\$16,031	\$12,680	\$483	\$10,202	\$ 150	\$115,923(8)

<sup>(1)</sup> This amount includes supplemental life insurance premiums, an executive physical and travel and related expenses for his spouse in connection with company events.

<sup>(2)</sup> This amount represents supplemental life insurance premiums.

<sup>(3)</sup> This amount includes supplemental life insurance premiums, commuting and housing expenses, use of a company vehicle and travel and related expenses for his spouse in connection with company events.

<sup>(4)</sup> Amounts included in this row are shown in US Dollars but were paid in Canadian Dollars. We used an exchange rate of .86169 US Dollars per Canadian Dollar, which was the prevailing exchange rate as of December 29, 2006, the last business day of the year, to convert the amounts paid to US Dollars.

<sup>(5)</sup> This amount represents required employer contributions to Canada's health insurance program.

<sup>(6)</sup> This amount includes both long-term disability insurance premiums and long term illness insurance premiums.

<sup>(7)</sup> This amount includes supplemental life insurance premiums and travel and related expenses for his spouse in connection with company events.

<sup>(8)</sup> This amount includes supplemental life insurance premiums, an executive physical, travel and related expenses for his spouse in connection with company events, relocation expenses, \$30,780 in commuting expenses, \$36,795 in housing expenses and \$25,026 in tax reimbursements for housing expenses. These amounts represent the entire amount reimbursed to Mr. Tucker.

# Fiscal Year 2006 Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table provides information about equity and non-equity awards granted to the NEOs in 2006, including performance-based cash incentive compensation awards and stock option and restricted stock unit awards. Each award is shown separately for each NEO, with the corresponding vesting schedule for each equity award in the footnotes following this table.

		Date Authorized by the Board of Directors or Compensation Committee (Relative	Pa Eq	Estimated Futu Iyouts Under N uity Incentive I Awards	on- Plan	Payo I	timated Futu outs Under Eq ncentive Plan Awards	uity	All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Under- Lying	Exercise or Base Price of Option	Closing Market Price on Grant Date (Relative	Full Grant Date Fair Value of Equity Awards
Name	Grant Date	to Option Awards)	Threshold (\$)	Target (\$)	Maximum (\$)	Threshold (#)	Target (#)	Maximum (#)	or Units (#)	Options (#)	Awards (\$/Sh)(1)	Option Awards)	Granted in 2006
J. Michael Parks	2/13/06					13,528	27,056(2)	54,112					\$ 1,167,466
J. Michael Parks	2/13/06						27,056(3)						\$ 1,167,466
J. Michael Parks	2/13/06	1/30/06					64,572 <sub>(4)</sub>				\$ 43.01	\$ 43.15	\$ 1,180,376
J. Michael Parks			\$ 715,260	\$ 1,100,000	\$ 1,650,600								
Edward J. Heffernan	2/13/06					4,500	9,001(5)	18,002					\$ 388,393
Edward J. Heffernan	2/13/06						9,001(6)						\$ 388,393
Edward J. Heffernan	2/13/06	1/30/06					21,482(7)				\$ 43.01	\$ 43.15	\$ 392,691
Edward J. Heffernan			\$ 286,000	\$ 440,000	\$ 660,000								
Ivan M. Szeftel	2/13/06					6,255	12,511(8)	25,022					\$ 539,850
Ivan M. Szeftel	2/13/06						12,511(9)						\$ 539,850
Ivan M. Szeftel	2/13/06	1/30/06					29,859(10)				\$ 43.01	\$ 43.15	\$ 545,823
Ivan M. Szeftel			\$ 373,750	\$ 575,000	\$ 862,500								
John W. Scullion	2/13/06					6,344	12,688(11)	25,376					\$ 547,487
John W. Scullion	2/13/06						12,688(12)						\$ 547,487
John W. Scullion	2/13/06	1/30/06					30,281(13)				\$ 43.01	\$ 43.15	\$ 553,537
John W. Scullion(14)			\$ 232,428	\$ 550,125	\$ 825,188								
Dwayne H. Tucker	2/13/06					4,549	9,098(15)	18,196					\$ 392,579
Dwayne H. Tucker	2/13/06						9,098(16)						\$ 392,579
Dwayne H. Tucker	2/13/06	1/30/06					21,714(17)				\$ 43.01	\$ 43.15	\$ 396,932
Dwayne H. Tucker			\$ 296,563	\$ 456,250	\$ 684,375								

<sup>(1)</sup> The exercise price for stock options granted in 2006 is the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the grant, which, according to the terms of each of our equity plans, is equal to the average of the high and low prices on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of grant.

<sup>(2)</sup> The award is for 27,056 shares of common stock represented by performance-based restricted stock units, which could be adjusted up or down at the time of vesting. On 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, common stock equal to 200% of the target performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an aggregate of 54,112 fully vested shares.

<sup>(3)</sup> The award is for 27,056 shares of common stock represented by time-based restricted stock units. The restrictions on 8,928 shares lapsed on 2/13/07, and the restrictions will lapse on 8,928 shares on 2/13/08 and on 9,200 shares on 2/13/09.

<sup>(4)</sup> The award is for options representing 64,572 shares of common stock, of which 21,308 options vested on 2/13/07, 21,309 options will vest on 2/13/08 and 21,955 options will vest on 2/13/09.

<sup>(5)</sup> The award is for 9,001 shares of common stock represented by performance-based restricted stock units, which could be adjusted up or down at the time of vesting. On 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, common stock equal to 200% of the target performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an aggregate of 18,002 fully vested shares.

<sup>(6)</sup> The award is for 9,001 shares of common stock represented by time-based restricted stock units. The restrictions on 2,970 shares lapsed on 2/13/07, and the restrictions will lapse on 2,970 shares on 2/13/08 and on 3,061 shares on 2/13/09.

<sup>(7)</sup> The award is for options representing 21,482 shares of common stock, of which 7,089 options vested on 2/13/07, 7,089 options will vest on 2/13/08 and 7,304 options will vest on 2/13/09.

<sup>(8)</sup> The award is for 12,511 shares of common stock represented by performance-based restricted stock units, which could be adjusted up or down at the time of vesting. On 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, common stock equal to 200% of the target performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an aggregate of 25,022 fully vested shares.

- (9) The award is for 12,511 shares of common stock represented by time-based restricted stock units. The restrictions on 4,128 shares lapsed on 2/13/07, and the restrictions will lapse on 4,129 shares on 2/13/08 and on 4,254 shares on 2/13/09.
- (10) The award is for options representing 29,859 shares of common stock, of which 9,853 options vested on 2/13/07, 9,853 options will vest on 2/13/08 and 10,153 options will vest on 2/13/09.
- (11) The award is for 12,688 shares of common stock represented by performance-based restricted stock units, which could be adjusted up or down at the time of vesting. On 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, common stock equal to 200% of the target performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an aggregate of 25,376 fully vested shares.
- (12) The award is for 12,688 shares of common stock represented by time-based restricted stock units. The restrictions on 4,187 shares lapsed on 2/13/07, and the restrictions will lapse on 4,187 shares on 2/13/08 and on 4,314 shares on 2/13/09.
- (13) The award is for options representing 30,281 shares of common stock, of which 9,992 options vested on 2/13/07, 9,993 options will vest on 2/13/08 and 10,296 options will vest on 2/13/09.
- (14) Amounts included in this row are shown in US Dollars but were paid to Mr. Scullion in Canadian Dollars. We used an exchange rate of .86169 US Dollars per Canadian Dollar, which was the prevailing exchange rate as of December 29, 2006, the last business day of the year, to convert the amounts paid to US Dollars.
- (15) The award is for 9,098 shares of common stock represented by performance-based restricted stock units, which could be adjusted up or down at the time of vesting. On 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, common stock equal to 200% of the target performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an aggregate of 18,196 fully vested shares.
- (16) The award is for 9,098 shares of common stock represented by time-based restricted stock units. The restrictions lapsed on 3,002 shares on 2/13/07, and the restrictions will lapse on 3,002 shares on 2/13/08 and on 3,094 shares on 2/13/09.
- (17) The award is for options representing 21,714 shares of common stock, of which 7,165 options vested on 2/13/07, 7,166 options will vest on 2/13/08 and 7,383 options will vest on 2/13/09.

Non-equity incentive plan awards were made pursuant to the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, discussed in further detail below under the caption "Non-Equity Incentive Compensation." Actual payout amounts of these awards have already been determined and were paid in February 2007, and are included in the Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table above. The amounts in this Fiscal Year 2006 Grants of Plan Based Awards table represent the threshold, target and maximum payout amounts of the awards made in February 2006 to each of the NEOs.

Equity incentive plan awards were granted pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, discussed in further detail below under the caption "Equity Incentive Compensation." Portions of these awards subsequently vested in February 2007, as indicated in the footnotes to this table. Full grant date fair value of equity awards granted in 2006 is computed in accordance with SFAS 123(R) and reflects the total amount of the award to be spread over the applicable vesting period, as described in the footnotes to this table. The amount recognized for financial reporting purposes under SFAS 123(R) of the target awards granted is included in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns of the Summary Compensation Table above.

## **Equity Incentive Compensation**

Stock option and restricted stock unit awards granted in 2006 were granted pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, which was adopted by the board of directors on March 31, 2005 and approved by stockholders on June 7, 2005. The exercise price for stock options granted in 2006 is the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the grant, which, according to the terms of each of our equity plans, is equal to the average of the high and low prices on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of grant. The stock options vest ratably over three years and expire ten years after the date of grant, if unexercised. The first tranche of stock options granted in 2006 vested on February 13, 2007. Time-based restricted stock unit awards granted in 2006 vest ratably over a three year period. The first tranche of time-based restricted stock units granted in 2006 vested on February 13, 2007. Performance-based restricted stock unit awards granted in 2006 vested in February 2007 based on 2006 cash EPS growth, with the number of shares ultimately received determined on a fixed scale with a minimum cash EPS growth rate of 10% necessary to receive a minimum 50% of the award, 18% cash EPS growth to receive 100% of the award, and at least 36% cash EPS growth to receive a maximum 200% of the award. These target growth rates were selected to emulate long-term historical S&P 500

performance at the 50th, 75th and 90th percentiles, respectively. For purposes of this calculation, cash EPS includes stock-based compensation expense, net of tax. Based on the company's cash EPS growth in excess of 36% in 2006, our NEOs received 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit awards granted in 2006.

Upon termination of an executive officer for cause, all unexercised options granted to such executive officer shall immediately be forfeited. If an executive officer terminates employment for any other reason, including retirement, death or disability but excluding a qualifying termination following a change in control event, such executive officer may, for a limited time period, exercise those options that were exercisable immediately prior to such termination of employment. All unvested shares of restricted stock or restricted stock units granted to an executive officer will be forfeited upon that executive officer's termination of employment for any reason other than a qualifying termination following a change in control event. Additional information regarding change in control events is set forth below under the caption "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control."

The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan provides for awards of nonqualified stock options, incentive stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units and other performance-based awards to selected officers, associates, non-employee directors and consultants performing services for us or any of our affiliates. The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan is an omnibus plan that gives us flexibility to adjust to changing market forces. On June 13, 2005, we filed a Registration Statement on Form S-8, File No. 333-125770, with the SEC to register an additional 4,750,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, that may be issued and sold under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan. As of December 31, 2006, as a result of grants made under all of our equity plans, there were 4,872,000 shares of common stock subject to outstanding options at a weighted average exercise price of \$30.98, 889,954 shares of time-based restricted stock or time-based restricted stock units and 219,455 shares of performance-based restricted stock or performance-based restricted stock units granted to associates.

The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan is administered by the compensation committee, which has full and final authority to make awards, establish the terms thereof, and administer and interpret the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan in its sole discretion unless authority is specifically reserved to the board of directors under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, our certificate of incorporation or bylaws, or applicable law. Following certain significant corporate events, unusual and non-recurring corporate events or following changes in applicable laws, regulations or accounting principles, the compensation committee has the authority under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan to waive performance conditions relating to an award, and to make adjustments to any award that the compensation committee feels is appropriate. Further, the compensation committee may reduce payout amounts under performance-based awards if, in the discretion of the compensation committee, such a reduction is appropriate. The compensation committee may not, however, increase the payout amount for any such performance-based award. In addition, the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan does not permit stock options to be "repriced" at a lower exercise price, or otherwise modified or amended in such a manner that would constitute a "repricing." Under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, the compensation committee has the authority to cancel or require repayment of an award in the event a participant or former participant breaches any non-solicitation agreement entered into with the company.

Any action of the compensation committee with respect to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan will be final, conclusive and binding on all persons. The compensation committee may delegate certain responsibilities to our officers or managers. The board of directors may delegate, by a resolution adopted by the board of directors, authority to one or more of our officers to do one or both of the following: (1) designate the officers and employees who will be granted awards under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan; and (2) determine the number of shares subject to specific awards to be granted to such officers and employees.

The number of shares that may be delivered upon the exercise of incentive stock options may not exceed 4,000,000. During any calendar year no participant under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan

may be granted awards of more than 500,000 shares of stock, subject to adjustments. We may reserve for the purposes of the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, out of our authorized but unissued shares of stock or out of shares of stock reacquired by us in any manner, or partly out of each, such number of shares of stock as shall be determined by the board of directors. In addition, any shares of stock that were not issued under our predecessor stock plans, including shares subject to awards that may have been forfeited under our predecessor stock plans, may be the subject of awards granted under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan. The maximum number of shares of stock available for awards shall be reduced by the number of shares in respect of which the award is granted or denominated. If any stock option is exercised by tendering shares either actually or by attestation, as full or partial payment of the exercise price, the maximum number of shares available shall be increased by the number of shares so tendered. Shares of stock allocable to an expired, canceled, settled or otherwise terminated portion of an award may again be the subject of awards granted thereunder. In addition, any shares of stock withheld for payment of taxes may be the subject of awards granted under this plan and the number of shares equal to the difference between the number of stock appreciation rights exercised and the number of shares delivered upon exercise shall again be available for awards.

The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan provides for awards of incentive stock options to any person employed by us or by any of our affiliates. The exercise price for incentive stock options granted under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. If an incentive stock option is granted to an employee who owns 10% or more of our common stock, the exercise price of that stock option may not be less than 110% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan also provides for awards of nonqualified stock options to any officers, employees, non-employee directors or consultants performing services for us or our affiliates. The exercise price for nonqualified stock options granted under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. Under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, stock options generally vest one-third per year over three years and terminate on the tenth anniversary of the date of grant. The 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan gives our board of directors discretion to determine the vesting provisions of each individual stock option. In the event of a change in control, this plan provides that our board of directors may provide for accelerated vesting of stock options.

The compensation committee is authorized under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan to grant restricted stock or performance share awards with restrictions that may lapse over time or upon the achievement of specified performance targets. Restrictions may lapse separately or in such installments as the compensation committee may determine. A participant granted restricted stock or performance shares shall have the stockholder rights as may be set forth in the applicable agreement, including, for example, the right to vote the restricted stock or performance shares.

The compensation committee is authorized under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan to grant restricted stock unit awards. Until all restrictions upon restricted stock units granted to a participant shall have lapsed, the participant may not be a stockholder of us, nor have any of the rights or privileges of a stockholder of us, including rights to receive dividends and voting rights with respect to the restricted stock units. We will establish and maintain a separate account for each participant who has received an award of restricted stock units, and such account will be credited for the number of restricted stock units granted to such participant. Restricted stock unit awards granted under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan may vest at such time or times and on such terms and conditions as the compensation committee may determine. The agreement evidencing the award of restricted stock units will set forth any such terms and conditions. As soon as practicable after each vesting date of an award of restricted stock units, payment will be made in stock (based upon the fair market value of our common stock on the day all restrictions lapse).

The compensation committee is also authorized under the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan to grant stock appreciation rights, known as SARs. The exercise price per SAR shall be determined by the compensation committee and may not be less than the fair market value of a share of stock on the date of grant. The full or partial exercise of SARs that provide for stock settlement shall be made only by a

written notice specifying the number of SARs with respect to which the award is being exercised. Upon the exercise of SARs, the participant is entitled to receive an amount in shares determined by multiplying (a) the appreciation value by (b) the number of SARs being exercised, minus the number of shares withheld for payment of taxes. The compensation committee may limit the number of shares that may be delivered with respect to any award of SARs by including such a limit in the agreement evidencing SARs at the time of grant.

# **Non-Equity Incentive Compensation**

The awards of non-equity incentive compensation made in 2006 were made pursuant to the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, which the board of directors adopted on March 31, 2005 and the stockholders approved on June 7, 2005. The purpose of the Executive Annual Incentive Plan is to provide an incentive to our executive officers to contribute to our annual growth and profitability objectives, to retain such executive officers and where possible, to qualify the compensation paid under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan for tax deductibility under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. The Executive Annual Incentive Plan focuses on matching rewards with results and encourages executive officers to make significant contributions toward our financial results by providing a basic reward for reaching minimum expectations, plus an upside for reaching our aspirational goals.

Each NEO has a target payout amount that is expressed as a percentage of his or her annualized base salary. In 2006, for Mr. Parks, the target payout amount was 131% of base salary, for Mr. Heffernan, 110% of base salary, for Mr. Szeftel, 125% of base salary, for Mr. Scullion, 100% of base salary and for Mr. Tucker, 125% of base salary. In addition, our chief executive officer has the discretion, as authorized by the compensation committee, to adjust each payout up or down by up to 10% from the amount communicated to the executive officer. Awards in 2006 were contingent upon meeting segment specific and/or corporate EBITDA targets, segment specific and/or corporate revenue targets and target levels of associate engagement. Weightings applicable to each of these components varied by NEO, as detailed further in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis above. Eligibility to receive the revenue component was also contingent upon meeting a pre-determined corporate cash EPS growth objective, which for 2006 was \$2.16 per share. Our corporate performance targets for 2006 were \$1.68 billion in revenue, \$400 million in EBITDA and a 70% associate engagement rate. Segment specific revenue, EBITDA and associate engagement targets varied among the segments to reflect differences in performance objectives.

For the 2006 performance year, our corporate EBITDA results were 128.9% of target and corporate revenue results were 119% of target. In accordance with the pre-determined formula for the calculation of performance-based cash incentive compensation payouts and the applicable weightings as set forth above in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, our NEOs received the payouts of performance-based cash incentive compensation as set forth in the Summary Compensation Table and accompanying footnotes above. The performance-based cash incentive compensation payments under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan in respect of the 2006 performance year were paid in February 2007.

Each covered employee (as defined in Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code), executive officer that reports directly to our chief executive officer and any other key employees who are selected by our compensation committee may participate in the Executive Annual Incentive Plan. The Executive Annual Incentive Plan is administered by the compensation committee, which has full and final authority to: (1) select participants; (2) grant awards; (3) establish the terms and conditions of the awards; (4) notify the participants of such awards and the terms thereof; and (5) administer and interpret the Executive Annual Incentive Plan in its full discretion. The compensation committee may delegate certain responsibilities to our officers, one or more members of the compensation committee or the board of directors.

The compensation committee will establish the performance target(s) for each performance award, consisting of one or more business criteria permitted as performance measures, one or more target levels of performance with respect to each such performance measure, and the amount or amounts payable or other rights that the participant will be entitled to upon achievement of such target levels of performance.

Business criteria that may underlie performance measures include, for example, cash EPS, EBITDA or total stockholder return, among others. More than one performance target may be incorporated into an award, in which case achievement with respect to each performance target may be assessed individually or in combination with each other. Performance targets shall be objective and shall otherwise meet the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. Performance targets may differ for performance awards granted to any one participant or to different participants. No participant may be granted awards in excess of \$5.0 million in any calendar year.

Under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, the compensation committee has the authority to reduce or eliminate an award to a participant after a termination of an executive officer or a reduction in duties and may adjust performance targets or awards to take into account certain significant corporate events or in response to changes in relevant accounting or other rules and regulations. Further, the board of directors or the compensation committee, if so designated by the board of directors, has authority to amend, modify or suspend the Executive Annual Incentive Plan and the terms and provisions of any award granted thereunder that has not yet been paid.

Under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code, certain awards granted under the Executive Annual Incentive Plan could be determined to be deferred compensation and subject to a 20% excise tax if the terms of the awards do not meet the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code and any regulations or guidance issued thereunder. To the extent applicable, the Executive Annual Incentive Plan is intended to comply with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code. To that end, the compensation committee will interpret and administer the Executive Annual Incentive Plan in accordance with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code. In addition, any Executive Annual Incentive Plan provision that is determined to violate the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code will be void and without effect, and any provision that Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code requires that is not expressly set forth in the Executive Annual Incentive Plan will be deemed to be included in the Executive Annual Incentive Plan, and the Executive Annual Incentive Plan will be administered in all respects as if any such provision were expressly included in the Executive Annual Incentive Plan. In addition, the timing of payment of certain awards will be revised as necessary for compliance with Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code. The compensation committee will establish the duration of each performance period at the time that it sets the performance targets applicable to that performance period. Performance period shall mean a calendar year or such shorter or longer period as designated by the compensation committee.

## **Executive Deferred Compensation Plan**

We adopted the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan in December 2004 as a successor to our former Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, a substantially similar deferred compensation plan. The purpose of the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan is to help certain key individuals maximize their pre-tax savings and company contributions that are otherwise restricted due to tax limitations. The Executive Deferred Compensation Plan allows the participant to contribute:

- up to 50% of eligible compensation on a pre-tax basis;
- any pre-tax 401(k) contributions that would otherwise be returned because of reaching the statutory limit under Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code; and
- any retirement savings plan contributions for compensation in excess of the statutory limits.

Account balances accrue interest at a rate of 8.0% per year, which is currently above market rates as defined by the SEC; this interest rate may be adjusted periodically by the committee of management that administers the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. Further details of the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan are set forth below following the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table.

#### **Other Compensation Plans**

Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan

The Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan is a defined contribution plan that is qualified under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. Contributions made by associates or by us to the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, and income earned on these contributions, are not taxable to associates until withdrawn from the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan. The 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan covers U.S. employees, who are at least 21 years old, of ADS Alliance Data Systems, Inc., one of our wholly owned subsidiaries, and any other subsidiary or affiliated organization that adopts this 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan. In addition, seasonal or "on-call" associates must complete a year of eligibility service before they may participate in the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan. We, and all of our U.S. subsidiaries, are currently covered under the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan.

We amended our 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan effective January 1, 2004 to better benefit the majority of our associates. The new 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan is an IRS approved safe harbor plan design that eliminates the need for most discrimination testing. Eligible associates can participate in the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan immediately upon joining us and after six months of employment begin receiving company matching contributions. On the first three percent of savings, we match dollar-for-dollar. An additional fifty cents for each dollar an associate contributes is matched for savings of more than three percent and up to five percent of pay. All company matching contributions are immediately vested. In addition to the company match, we may make an additional annual contribution based on our profitability. This contribution, subject to board of directors approval, is based on a percentage of pay and is subject to a separate five-year vesting schedule.

In 2006, we made regular matching contributions under the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan as described in the preceding paragraph, and an additional discretionary matching contribution was approved by our board of directors in an amount equal to 2% of the participant's compensation (as defined in the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan) during the 2006 plan year up to the Social Security wage base, and 4% of any compensation in excess of the Social Security wage base. The discretionary matching contribution vests 20% over five years for participants with less than five years of service. All of these contributions vest immediately if the participating associate retires at age 65 or later, becomes disabled, dies or if the 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan terminates.

On July 20, 2001, we registered 1,500,000 shares of our common stock for issuance in accordance with our 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan pursuant to a Registration Statement on Form S-8, File No. 333-65556.

#### **Employment Agreements**

We generally do not enter into employment agreements with our associates. However, in connection with some of our acquisitions we have entered into agreements with selected key individuals to ensure the success of the integration of the acquisition and long-term business strategies. Further, we previously entered into employment agreements with Messrs. Parks and Szeftel, as described below, to ensure their retention throughout the early stages of our growth. The terms of these employment agreements are generally no longer applicable except for certain severance or benefits in the event of a termination, as described below. However, pursuant to the terms of our change in control agreements with our executive officers, as described below, if an executive officer becomes entitled to a severance amount under the change in control agreement, the executive officer will not be entitled to severance payments under any other agreement or arrangement, including any employment agreement. The compensation and benefits determinations for Messrs. Parks and Szeftel are currently made by the board of directors and compensation committee, consistent with the company's compensation policies as described herein.

*J. Michael Parks.* We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Parks effective March 10, 1997 pursuant to which he serves as chairman of the board of directors and chief executive officer. The

agreement provided that Mr. Parks would receive a minimum annual base salary of \$475,000 and an annual incentive bonus of \$400,000 for fiscal year 1997, based on the achievement of our financial goals, with a bonus of \$100,000 guaranteed for the first two years. Under the agreement, we granted Mr. Parks options to purchase 333,332 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$9.00 per share, all of which have been exercised. Additionally, Mr. Parks is entitled to participate in our 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, our Executive Annual Incentive Plan and any other employee benefits as provided to other executive officers. Under this agreement, Mr. Parks is entitled to 18 months of continued base salary and benefits if terminated for any reason other than a qualifying termination following a change in control event, which is governed by the terms of the change in control agreement discussed below under the caption "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control."

Ivan M. Szeftel. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Szeftel dated May 4, 1998 pursuant to which he serves as the president of our retail services division. The agreement provides that Mr. Szeftel is entitled to receive a minimum annual base salary of \$325,000, subject to increases based on annual reviews. Under the agreement, we granted Mr. Szeftel options to purchase 111,111 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$9.00 per share, all of which have been exercised. Mr. Szeftel is entitled to participate in our 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan, our Executive Annual Incentive Plan and any other benefits as provided to other executive officers. Except in connection with a change in control event, which is governed by the terms of the change in control agreement discussed below under the caption "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control," this agreement provides for a severance payment equal to 12 months base salary if we terminate Mr. Szeftel's employment without cause or if Mr. Szeftel terminates his employment for good reason. We may elect to make this severance payment as a lump sum or in installments. If we elect to pay the severance amount in installments, Mr. Szeftel will be entitled to continued benefits for a period of 12 months. Mr. Szeftel's employment agreement contains definitions for the terms "termination without cause" and termination for "good reason." "Termination without cause" includes termination for any reason other than the commission of a felony, dishonesty, fraud, material misrepresentation, willful misconduct and gross neglect of responsibilities. "Good reason" for termination by Mr. Szeftel includes the occurrence of any of the following events: (1) a material change in job title, position or responsibilities; (2) a change in required home base or work location; or (3) any material breach by the company of the terms of the employment agreement.

# Fiscal Year 2006 Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table provides information on the holdings of stock options and restricted stock and restricted stock units by the NEOs. This table includes unexercised and unvested stock options and unvested restricted stock and unvested restricted stock units. Each equity award is shown separately for each NEO, with the corresponding vesting schedule for each award in the footnotes following this table.

	Option Awards					Stock Awards			
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options - Exercisable (#)	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options - Unexercisable (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options (#)	Option Exercise Price (\$)	Option Expiration Date	Number of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (#)	Market Value of Shares or Units of Stock That Have Not Vested (\$)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (#)	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Shares, Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested (§)
J. Michael Parks	63,131 230,000 109,388 106,203 85,332 19,346	43,959(1) 39,280(2) 64,572(3)		\$ 9.90 \$ 15.00 \$ 12.00 \$ 24.03 \$ 31.38 \$ 41.32 \$ 43.01	5/6/09 8/31/10 6/7/11 6/23/13 2/2/14 2/3/15 2/13/16	41,197(4) 38,167(5)	\$ 2,573,577 \$ 2,384,292		
Edward J. Heffernan Edward J. Heffernan Edward J. Heffernan Edward J. Heffernan Edward J. Heffernan Edward J. Heffernan	28,699 22,926 6,381	11,809(6) 12,956(7) 21,482(8)		\$ 24.03 \$ 31.38 \$ 41.32 \$ 43.01	6/23/13 2/2/14 2/3/15 2/13/16	19,591(9) 9,001(10)	\$ 1,223,850 \$ 562,292		
Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel Ivan M. Szeftel	52,001 42,528 27,788 8,947	14,315(11) 18,166(12) 29,859(13)		\$ 15.00 \$ 24.03 \$ 31.38 \$ 41.32 \$ 43.01	8/31/10 6/23/13 2/2/14 2/3/15 2/13/16	24,977(14) 12,511(15)	\$ 1,560,313 \$ 781,562		
John W. Scullion	53,334 40,325 35,723 22,926 6,887 16,460	11,809(16) 13,985(17) 8,231(18) 30,281(19)		\$ 15.00 \$ 12.00 \$ 24.03 \$ 31.38 \$ 41.32 \$ 43.01	8/31/10 6/7/11 6/23/13 2/2/14 2/3/15 2/3/15 2/13/16	20,686(20) 12,688(21)	\$ 1,292,254 \$ 792,619		
Dwayne H. Tucker	21,839 1 33,171 22,230 5,402 1,519	11,452(22) 10,968(23) 3,085(24) 21,714(25)		\$ 15.00 \$ 12.00 \$ 24.03 \$ 31.38 \$ 41.32 \$ 40.82 \$ 43.01	8/31/10 6/7/11 6/23/13 2/2/14 2/3/15 3/31/15 2/13/16	23,090(26) 16,098(27)	\$ 1,442,432 \$ 1,005,642		

- (1) These 43,959 options subsequently vested on 2/2/07.
- (2) 19,346 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 19,934 options will vest on 2/3/08.
- (3) 21,308 options subsequently vested on 2/13/07; 21,309 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/08 and 21,955 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/09.
- (4) Shares and stock units subject to time-based restrictions. The restrictions subsequently lapsed on 6,965 shares on 2/5/07 and on 8,928 units on 2/13/07; the restrictions are scheduled to lapse on 7,176 shares on 2/3/08, on 8,928 units on 2/13/08 and on 9,200 units on 2/13/09.
- (5) Shares and stock units subject to performance-based restrictions. The restrictions on 11,111 shares of performance-based restricted stock granted 2/3/05 subsequently lapsed on 2/5/07. In addition, on 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an additional 27,056 shares.
- (6) These 11,809 options subsequently vested on 2/2/07.
- (7) 6,381 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 6,575 options are scheduled to vest on 2/3/08.
- (8) 7,089 options subsequently vested on 2/13/07; 7,089 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/08 and 7,304 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/09.
- (9) Shares and stock units subject to time-based restrictions. The restrictions subsequently lapsed on 2,297 shares on 2/5/07 and on 2,970 units on 2/13/07; the restrictions are scheduled to lapse on 5,926 shares on 12/9/07, on 2,367 shares on 2/3/08, on 2,970 units on 2/13/08 and on 3,061 units on 2/13/09.
- (10) Stock units subject to performance-based restrictions. Subsequently, on 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an additional 9,001 shares.
- (11) These 14,315 options subsequently vested on 2/2/07.
- (12) 8,947 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 9,219 options are scheduled to vest on 2/3/08.
- (13) 9,853 options subsequently vested on 2/13/07; 9,853 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/08 and 10,153 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/09.
- (14) Shares and stock units subject to time-based restrictions. The restrictions subsequently lapsed on 3,221 on 2/5/07 and on 4,128 units on 2/13/07; the restrictions are scheduled to lapse on 5,926 shares on 12/9/07, on 3,319 shares on 2/3/08, on 4,129 units on 2/13/08 and on 4,254 units on 2/13/09.
- (15) Stock units subject to performance-based restrictions. Subsequently, on 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an additional 12,511 shares.
- (16) These 11,809 options subsequently vested on 2/2/07.
- (17) 6,887 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 7,098 options are scheduled to vest on 2/3/08.
- (18) These 8,231 options are scheduled to vest on 12/9/07.
- (19) 9,992 options subsequently vested on 2/13/07; 9,993 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/08 and 10,296 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/09.
- (20) Shares and stock units subject to time-based restrictions. The restrictions subsequently lapsed on 2,480 shares on 2/5/07 and on 4,187 units on 2/13/07; the restrictions are scheduled to lapse on 2,963 shares on 12/9/07, on 2,555 shares on 2/3/08, on 4,187 units on 2/13/08 and on 4,314 units on 2/13/09.
- (21) Stock units subject to performance-based restrictions. Subsequently, on 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an additional 12,688 shares.
- (22) These 11,452 options vested on 2/2/07.
- (23) 5,402 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 5,566 options are scheduled to vest on 2/3/08.
- (24) 1,519 options subsequently vested on 2/3/07; the remaining 1,566 options are scheduled to vest on 2/3/08.
- (25) 7,165 options subsequently vested on 2/13/07; 7,166 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/08 and 7,383 options are scheduled to vest on 2/13/09.
- (26) Shares and stock units subject to time-based restrictions. The restrictions subsequently lapsed on 2,495 shares on 2/5/07, on 3,002 units on 2/13/07 and on 3,000 shares on 3/31/07; the restrictions are scheduled to lapse on 5,926 shares on 12/9/07, on 2,571 shares on 2/3/08, on 3,002 units on 2/13/08 and on 3,094 units on 2/13/09.
- (27) Shares and stock units subject to performance-based restrictions. The restrictions on 7,000 shares of performance-based restricted stock granted 3/31/05 subsequently lapsed on 3/31/07. In addition, on 2/16/07, based on the company's cash EPS growth rate in 2006, 200% of the performance-based restricted stock unit award granted on 2/13/06 was received, resulting in the issuance of an additional 9,098 shares.

Portions of these awards subsequently vested in February and March 2007, as indicated in the footnotes to this table. Market values of the restricted stock and restricted stock unit awards shown in this table are based on the closing market price of our common stock as of December 31, 2006, which was \$62.47, and assume the satisfaction of applicable vesting conditions. For additional information about the stock option and restricted stock and restricted stock unit awards, see the description of the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan above under the caption "Equity Incentive Compensation."

# Fiscal Year 2006 Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table provides information on stock option exercises and restricted stock and restricted stock units vested during 2006.

	Option A	Awards	Stock Aw	ards
Name	Number of Shares Acquired on Exercise (#)	Value Realized on Exercise (\$)	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting (#)	Value Realized on Vesting (\$)
J. Michael Parks	238,888	\$10,100,982	41,924(1)	\$1,890,077
Edward J. Heffernan	81,737(2)	\$ 3,022,703	16,089(3)	\$ 845,282
Ivan M. Szeftel	69,714	\$ 2,899,649	20,177(4)	\$1,032,639
John W. Scullion	78,985	\$ 3,317,693	13,933	\$ 692,518
Dwayne H. Tucker	22,518	\$ 643,069	16,963(5)	\$ 885,340

<sup>(1)</sup> Of the 41,924 shares acquired by Mr. Parks on vesting, 13,474 shares were withheld to pay withholding taxes.

All values in this table reflect gross amounts before payment of any applicable withholding tax and broker commissions. For Stock Awards, the value realized on vesting is calculated by multiplying the number of shares vested by the average of the high and low prices of our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of vesting.

## **Nonqualified Deferred Compensation**

The table below provides information on the nonqualified deferred compensation of the NEOs in 2006, including contributions by each NEO and by the company and earnings on contributions credited during 2006.

Name	Executive Contributions in Last Fiscal Year (\$)(1)	Registrant Contributions in Last Fiscal Year (\$)(2)	Aggregate Earnings in Last Fiscal Year (\$)(3)	Aggregate Withdrawals/ Distributions (\$)	Aggregate Balance at Last Fiscal Year End (\$)
J. Michael Parks	_	\$34,619	\$160,225	_	\$2,108,312
Edward J. Heffernan	\$95,134	\$20,093	\$ 25,331		\$ 375,059
Ivan M. Szeftel	\$97,338	\$29,483	\$ 42,376	<del></del>	\$ 598,456
John W. Scullion	_	_	_	_	_
Dwayne H. Tucker	\$49,000	\$12,680	\$ 47,576	_	\$ 650,369

<sup>(1)</sup> All amounts in this column were included in the Salary and Non-Equity Incentive Compensation columns of the Summary Compensation Table above.

<sup>(2) 1,699</sup> shares were delivered by Mr. Heffernan in payment of the exercise price of 6,918 employee stock options.

<sup>(3)</sup> Of the 16,089 shares acquired by Mr. Heffernan on vesting, 5,113 shares were withheld to pay withholding taxes.

<sup>(4)</sup> Of the 20,177 shares acquired by Mr. Szeftel on vesting, 7,093 shares were withheld to pay withholding taxes.

<sup>(5)</sup> Of the 16,963 shares acquired by Mr. Tucker on vesting, 5,417 shares were withheld to pay withholding taxes.

<sup>(2)</sup> All amounts in this column were included in the All Other Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table above.

(3) The amounts in this column include all interest accrued on contributions under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. The above-market portion of such earnings, as defined by the SEC, is included in the Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings column of the Summary Compensation Table above.

## **Executive Deferred Compensation Plan**

We adopted the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan in December 2004 as a successor to our former Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, a substantially similar deferred compensation plan. The purpose of the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan is to help certain key individuals maximize their pre-tax savings and company contributions that are otherwise restricted due to tax limitations. Eligibility under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan requires an individual to: (1) be a regular, full-time U.S. employee of ADS Alliance Data Systems, Inc., one of our wholly owned subsidiaries; (2) receive a base salary equal to or greater than \$150,000 on an annual basis, or have received total compensation on an annual basis of at least \$170,000 as of December 31, 2003 and have not fallen below that amount in any subsequent year; and (3) be a participant in the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan. The Executive Deferred Compensation Plan allows the participant to contribute:

- up to 50% of eligible compensation on a pre-tax basis;
- any pre-tax 401(k) contributions that would otherwise be returned because of reaching the statutory limit under Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code; and
- any retirement savings plan contributions for compensation in excess of the statutory limits.

At the time of enrollment, a participant may direct the company to withhold a percentage of the participant's base salary and also, provided the enrollment is effective no later than April 1st of the applicable year, the performance-based cash incentive compensation earned for services performed in the year. The percentage selected for each type of compensation is determined by the participant and may be any whole number percentage up to 50%. A participant may terminate an election to make contributions to the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan at any time during the year, but may not decrease or increase the election until the next calendar year. In addition, we will allocate to the participant any contributions to the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan that would otherwise have been returned to the participant as a result of the limit imposed by the Internal Revenue Code on such 401(k) contributions. This allocation includes non-matching retirement contributions and discretionary profit-sharing contributions to the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan that were similarly restricted. Loans are not available under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. Contributions made under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan are unfunded and generally subject to the claims of our general unsecured creditors.

Each participant is 100% vested in his or her own contributions. A participant becomes 100% vested in the retirement savings plan contributions after five continuous years of service. In the event of a change in control, as defined under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, participants will be 100% vested in their retirement savings plan contributions, and we will establish a rabbi trust to which we will contribute sufficient assets to fully fund all accounts under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. The assets in the rabbi trust will remain subject to the claims of our unsecured creditors. Account balances accrue interest at a rate of 8.0% per year, which is above market rates as defined by the SEC; this interest rate may be adjusted periodically by the committee of management that administers the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan.

A participant who is actively employed generally may not withdraw or otherwise access any amounts credited under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan. However, at the time a participant elects to make elective contributions, that participant may elect to have all contributions made pursuant to that election for that year distributed as of January 1 of any subsequent year, subject however, to any restriction imposed under Internal Revenue Code Section 409A. The distribution shall be made within 60 days of the specified date or, if earlier, the date required in the event of cessation of employment, retirement or disability, as described below. Furthermore, amounts may be withdrawn in the event of an "unforeseeable emergency," within the meaning of Internal Revenue Code Section 409A(a)(2)(B)(ii). Any

such early withdrawal must be approved by the committee of management administering the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan and may not exceed the amount necessary to meet the emergency, taking into account other assets available to the participant, as well as any taxes incurred as a result of the distribution. If the committee of management administering the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan approves a distribution on this basis, the distribution shall be made as soon as practicable thereafter; and the participant's right to make elective contributions shall be suspended until the first day of the following year. If a participant ceases to be actively employed, retires or becomes disabled, the participant will receive the value of his or her account within 60 days of the end of the quarter in which he or she became eligible for the distribution unless the participant is a Specified Employee under Internal Revenue Code Section 409A, in which case distributions are delayed for six months following the end of the quarter in which the participant becomes eligible for the distribution, unless the executive officer dies before that time. Under current Internal Revenue Code Section 409A, each of our NEOs is considered a Specified Employee. In the event of termination due to death, the balance of the account will be distributed in one lump sum to the executive officer's designated beneficiary. A distribution from the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan is taxed as ordinary income and is not eligible for any special tax treatment. The Executive Deferred Compensation Plan is designed and administered to comply with the Internal Revenue Code Section 409A regulations.

## **Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control**

## Termination Following a Change in Control Event

We believe that executive performance generally may be hampered by distraction, uncertainty and other activities in the event of an actual or threatened change in control event. In order to reduce such adverse effects and encourage fair treatment of our executive officers in connection with any such change in control event, we have entered into a change in control agreement with each of our executive officers, including our NEOs.

## **Qualifying Terminations**

Payouts under the change in control agreement are triggered upon a qualifying termination, defined in the change in control agreement as: (1) termination by the executive officer for good reason within two years of a change in control event; or (2) termination of the executive officer by the company without cause within two years of a change in control event. With regard to our chief executive officer, termination for good reason or termination without cause must occur within three years of a change in control event. A termination of the executive officer's employment due to disability, retirement or death will not constitute a qualifying termination.

Pursuant to the change in control agreement, "cause" for termination includes: (1) material breach of an executive officer's covenants or obligations under any applicable employment agreement or offer letter or any other agreement for services or non-compete agreement; (2) continued failure after written notice from the company or any applicable affiliate to satisfactorily perform assigned job responsibilities or to follow the reasonable instructions of the executive officer's superiors, including, without limitation, the board of directors; (3) commission of a crime constituting a felony (or its equivalent) under the laws of any jurisdiction in which we or any of our applicable affiliates conducts business or other crime involving moral turpitude; or (4) material violation of any material law or regulation or any policy or code of conduct adopted by the company or engaging in any other form of misconduct which, if it were made public, could reasonably be expected to adversely affect the business reputation or affairs of the company or of an affiliate. The board of directors, in good faith, shall determine all matters and questions relating to whether the executive officer has been discharged for cause. Pursuant to the change in control agreement, "good reason" for termination by the executive officer includes the occurrence of any of the following events, in each case without the executive officer's consent: (1) lessening of the executive officer's responsibilities; (2) a reduction of at least five percent in the executive officer's annual salary and/or incentive compensation; or (3) the company's requiring the executive officer to be based

anywhere other than within 50 miles of the executive officer's place of employment at the time of the occurrence of the change in control, except for reasonably required travel to the extent substantially consistent with the executive officer's business travel obligations as in existence at the time of the change in control. If an executive is party to an employment agreement, offer letter or any other agreement for services with us that contains a definition for either "cause" or "good reason" and that agreement is in effect at the time of termination of employment, the definition in that agreement will prevail over the definition contained in the change in control agreement described here.

## Payments and Benefits Following a Qualifying Termination

Upon a qualifying termination, the executive officer will be paid all earned and accrued salary due and owing to the executive officer, a pro-rata portion of the executive officer's target bonus, continued medical, dental and hospitalization coverages for a pre-determined period, as described below, other benefits due under benefit plans, all accrued and unpaid vacation and a severance amount. For our chief executive officer, the severance amount is equal to three times the sum of his current base salary and target cash incentive compensation, and for our chief financial officer and other executive officers, the severance amount is equal to two times the sum of the executive officer's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation. Any severance amounts to which the executive officer is entitled will be paid in a lump sum within thirty days of execution by the executive officer of a general release. If an executive officer ceases to be actively employed following a change in control, he or she will receive the value of his or her deferred compensation account, if any, no earlier than six months following the end of the quarter in which the termination occurred, unless the executive officer dies before that time.

After a qualifying termination, the executive officer and his or her dependents are eligible to receive equivalent medical, dental and hospitalization coverages and benefits as provided to the executive officer immediately prior to the change in control event or qualifying termination. For our chief executive officer, such coverage and benefits will continue for a period of 36 months following a qualifying termination, and for our chief financial officer and other executive officers, for a period of 24 months following a qualifying termination. The change in control agreement further provides that if any payments or benefits that the executive officer receives are subject to the "golden parachute" excise tax imposed under Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, the executive officer will be entitled to a "gross-up" payment so that the executive officer is placed in the same after-tax position as if no excise tax had been imposed.

### Impact on Outstanding Equity

In the event of a change in control, all equity awards made to the executive officer that remain outstanding generally remain subject to the terms and conditions set forth in any governing plan or award documents applicable to the equity awards. Our equity plans provide that our board of directors may accelerate vesting of stock options and restricted stock or restricted stock units in the event of a change in control. Further, in the event of a qualifying termination within twelve months of a change in control event, all restrictions on stock options and restricted stock or restricted stock units will lapse. Stock options will be exercisable following a qualifying termination until the earlier of the end of the option term or the end of the one year period following a qualifying termination.

## Other General Terms of the Change in Control Agreement

The change in control agreement provides a mechanism to resolve disputes, does not constitute a contract of employment, and automatically renews every three years unless we provide 90 days advance written notice of our intent to terminate.

## **Other Termination Events**

Generally, our executive officers are not entitled to any payments, benefits or any accelerated vesting or lapse of restrictions with respect to their outstanding equity awards following a termination for

reasons other than a qualifying termination in connection with a change in control event. While we previously entered into employment agreements with Messrs. Parks and Szeftel to ensure their retention throughout the early stages of our growth, the terms of these employment agreements are generally no longer applicable except for certain severance or benefits in the event of a termination, as described below. Further, pursuant to the terms of our change in control agreements with our executive officers, as described above, if an executive officer becomes entitled to a severance amount under the change in control agreement, the executive officer will not be entitled to severance payments under any other agreement or arrangement, including any employment agreement.

*J. Michael Parks*. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Parks effective March 10, 1997 pursuant to which he serves as chairman of the board of directors and chief executive officer. Under this agreement, Mr. Parks is entitled to 18 months of continued base salary and benefits if terminated for any reason other than a qualifying termination in connection with a change in control event, which is governed by the terms of the change in control agreement discussed above.

Ivan M. Szeftel. We entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Szeftel dated May 4, 1998 pursuant to which he serves as the president of our retail services division. Except in connection with a qualifying termination in connection with a change in control event, which is governed by the terms of the change in control agreement discussed above, Mr. Szeftel's agreement provides for a severance payment equal to 12 months base salary if we terminate Mr. Szeftel's employment without cause or if Mr. Szeftel terminates his employment for good reason. We may elect to make this severance payment as a lump sum or in installments. If we elect to pay the severance amount in installments, Mr. Szeftel will be entitled to continued benefits for a period of 12 months. Mr. Szeftel's employment agreement contains definitions for the terms "termination without cause" and termination for "good reason." "Termination without cause" includes termination for any reason other than the commission of a felony, dishonesty, fraud, material misrepresentation, willful misconduct and gross neglect of responsibilities. "Good reason" for termination by Mr. Szeftel includes the occurrence of any of the following events: (1) a material change in job title, position or responsibilities; (2) a change in required home base or work location; or (3) any material breach by the company of the terms of the employment agreement. Pursuant to the terms of the change in control agreement, these definitions in Mr. Szeftel's employment agreement apply in lieu of those set forth in the change in control agreement described above.

## **Impact on Outstanding Equity**

Upon termination of an executive officer for cause, all unexercised options granted to the executive officer will immediately be forfeited. If an executive officer terminates employment for any other reason, including retirement, death or disability, but excluding a qualifying termination in connection with a change in control event, as described above, the executive officer may, for a limited time period, exercise those options that were exercisable immediately prior to his or her termination of employment. All unvested shares of restricted stock or restricted stock units granted to an executive officer will be forfeited upon that executive officer's termination of employment for any reason other than a qualifying termination in connection with a change in control event, as described above.

## Distribution of Deferred Compensation

If an executive officer ceases to be actively employed, retires or becomes disabled, he or she will receive the value of his or her deferred compensation account, if any, no earlier than six months following the end of the quarter in which the termination occurred, unless the executive officer dies before that time. In the event of termination due to death, the balance of the account will be distributed in one lump sum to the executive officer's designated beneficiary.

The following tables show estimated payouts in the event of a termination of employment in the circumstances described above, assuming such event occurred as of December 31, 2006.

#### J. Michael Parks

Payments and Benefits Upon Separation	Change in Control: Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination for Any Reason Other Than Change in Control
Severance Amount	\$5,820,000(1)	\$1,260,000(2)
Pro Rata Target Cash Incentive Compensation for 2006	\$ 1,100,000	<del>_</del>
Benefits	\$ 32,165	\$ 16,083
Accelerated Equity	\$8,411,898(3)	<del>_</del>
Excise Tax and Gross-Up	\$2,330,747(4)	<del>_</del>

- (1) Represents the severance amount payable pursuant to the change in control agreement described above, and is equal to three times the sum of Mr. Parks' current base salary and target cash incentive compensation.
- (2) Represents the salary continuation pursuant to Mr. Parks' employment agreement, as described above, and is equal to 18 months current base salary.
- (3) Represents the intrinsic value of Mr. Parks' accelerated stock options and the value of Mr. Parks' accelerated restricted stock and restricted stock units as if exercised or sold on December 31, 2006, calculated in each case using the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$62.47).
- (4) Represents the gross-up payment in respect of the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code, so that Mr. Parks would be placed in the same after-tax position as if no excise tax had been imposed.

#### Ivan M. Szeftel

Payments and Benefits Upon Separation	Change in Control: Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination for Any Other Reason
Severance Amount	\$2,070,000(1)	\$460,000(2)	_
Pro Rata Target Cash Incentive Compensation for 2006	\$ 575,000	<del>-</del>	<del></del>
Benefits	\$ 21,177	\$ 10,588(3)	<del></del>
Value of Accelerated Equity	\$3,755,258(4)	_	_
Excise Tax and Gross-Up(5)	_	_	—

<sup>(1)</sup> Represents the severance amount pursuant to the change in control agreement described above, and is equal to two times the sum of Mr. Szeftel's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation.

<sup>(2)</sup> Represents the severance amount pursuant to Mr. Szeftel's employment agreement, as described above, and is equal to 12 months current base salary.

<sup>(3)</sup> Depending on how we elect to pay Mr. Szeftel the severance amount, benefits may or may not be continued during the one year severance period.

<sup>(4)</sup> Represents the intrinsic value of Mr. Szeftel's accelerated stock options and the value of Mr. Szeftel's accelerated restricted stock and restricted stock units as if exercised or sold on December 31, 2006, calculated in each case using the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$62.47).

<sup>(5)</sup> We have determined that the payments to Mr. Szeftel in the event of a qualifying termination following a change in control event on December 31, 2006 are not "excess parachute payments" for purposes of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code, and are therefore not subject to excise tax and a corresponding gross-up payment.

#### **Edward J. Heffernan**

Payments and Benefits Upon Separation	Change in Control: Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination for Any Reason Other Than Change in Control
Severance Amount	\$1,680,000(1)	_
Pro Rata Target Cash Incentive Compensation for 2006	\$ 440,000	_
Benefits	\$ 20,137	_
Value of Accelerated Equity	\$2,845,343(2)	_
Excise Tax and Gross-Up(3)	<del>-</del>	_

- (1) Represents the severance amount pursuant to the change in control agreement described above, and is equal to two times the sum of Mr. Heffernan's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation.
- (2) Represents the intrinsic value of Mr. Heffernan's accelerated stock options and the value of Mr. Heffernan's accelerated restricted stock and restricted stock units as if exercised or sold on December 31, 2006, calculated in each case using the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$62.47).
- (3) We have determined that the payments to Mr. Heffernan in the event of a qualifying termination following a change in control event on December 31, 2006 are not "excess parachute payments" for purposes of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code, and are therefore not subject to excise tax and a corresponding gross-up payment.

## John W. Scullion(1)

Payments and Benefits Upon Separation	Change in Control: Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination for Any Reason Other Than Change in Control
Severance Amount	\$2,199,494(2)	_
Pro Rata Target Cash Incentive Compensation for 2006	\$ 550,125	_
Benefits	\$ 49,749(3)	
Value of Accelerated Equity	\$3,511,152(4)	_
Excise Tax and Gross-Up(5)	_	_

- (1) Amounts included in this table are shown in US Dollars but would be paid to Mr. Scullion in Canadian Dollars.
- (2) Represents the severance amount pursuant to the change in control agreement described above, and is equal to two times the sum of Mr. Scullion's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation.
- (3) Represents amounts that would be paid on behalf of Mr. Scullion in connection with the Canadian Employer Health Insurance Supplement.
- (4) Represents the intrinsic value of Mr. Scullion's accelerated stock options and the value of Mr. Scullion's accelerated stock and restricted stock units as if exercised or sold on December 31, 2006, calculated in each case using the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$62.47).
- (5) We have determined that the payments to Mr. Scullion in the event of a qualifying termination following a change in control event on December 31, 2006 are not "excess parachute payments" for purposes of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code, and are therefore not subject to excise tax and a corresponding gross-up payment.

#### Dwayne H. Tucker

Payments and Benefits Upon Separation	Change in Control: Termination Without Cause or Termination by Executive Officer for Good Reason	Termination for Any Reason Other Than Change in Control
Severance Amount	\$1,642,500(1)	_
Pro Rata Target Cash Incentive Compensation for 2006	\$ 456,250	_
Benefits	\$ 20,404	_
Value of Accelerated Equity	\$3,525,435(2)	<del>_</del>
Excise Tax and Gross-Up(3)	<del>_</del>	_

<sup>(1)</sup> Represents the severance amount pursuant to the change in control agreement described above, and is equal to two times the sum of Mr. Tucker's current base salary and target cash incentive compensation.

## **Director Compensation**

Name(1)	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$)(2)	Stock Awards (\$) <sup>(3)</sup>	Option Awards (\$)(4)	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$)	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings (\$)	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Bruce K. Anderson	\$44,500	\$34,024	\$57,261	_	_	_	\$135,785
Roger H. Ballou	\$64,500	\$34,024	\$57,261		\$100		\$155,885
Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph.D.	\$51,000	\$34,024	\$66,127	_	\$100	<del></del>	\$151,251
D. Keith Cobb	\$60,500	\$34,024	\$66,127	_		<del></del>	\$160,651
E. Linn Draper, Jr., Ph.D.	\$51,000	\$34,633	\$41,026	_	\$100	-	\$126,759
Kenneth R. Jensen	\$64,500	\$34,024	\$73,932	_		<del></del>	\$172,456
Robert A. Minicucci	\$54,000	\$34,024	\$51,704	—	—	_	\$139,728
Robert A. Minicucci	\$54,000	\$34,024	\$51,704	<del></del>	<del></del>	<del></del>	\$139,728

<sup>(1)</sup> J. Michael Parks, Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer, is not included in this table because he is an associate of the company and thus receives no compensation for his service as a director. The compensation received by Mr. Parks as an associate of the company is shown in the Summary Compensation Table above.

The amounts reported in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns reflect the dollar amount, without any reduction for risk of forfeiture, recognized for financial reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006 of awards of stock options and restricted stock to each of the directors calculated in accordance with the provisions of SFAS 123(R), and were calculated using certain assumptions, as set forth in Note 13 to our audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on February 26, 2007. These amounts may include amounts from awards granted in and prior to 2006. This means that these numbers will be hard to compare with prior proxy statements. The full grant date fair value of these Stock Awards and Option Awards granted in 2006, calculated in accordance with SFAS 123(R) and

<sup>(2)</sup> Represents the intrinsic value of Mr. Tucker's accelerated stock options and the value of Mr. Tucker's accelerated restricted stock and restricted stock units as if exercised or sold on December 31, 2006, calculated in each case using the closing price of our common stock on December 29, 2006 (\$62.47).

<sup>(3)</sup> We have determined that the payments to Mr. Tucker in the event of a qualifying termination following a change in control event on December 31, 2006 are not "excess parachute payments" for purposes of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code, and are therefore not subject to excise tax and a corresponding gross-up payment.

<sup>(2)</sup> This column includes amounts deferred pursuant to the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan, as follows: \$15,000 deferred by Mr. Ballou, \$15,000 deferred by Mr. Draper.

<sup>(3)</sup> The full grant date fair value under SFAS 123(R) of awards made in 2006 is \$24,553.38.

 $<sup>(4) \</sup>qquad \text{The full grant date fair value under SFAS 123(R) of awards made in 2006 is $33,342.93. }$ 

indicated by footnote to this table, reflects the total amount of the awards to be spread over the applicable vesting period. Awards granted in 2006 and included in the Stock Awards and Option Awards columns were granted pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan, discussed in further detail above under the caption "Equity Incentive Compensation."

The amounts reported in the Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Earnings column are comprised entirely of above-market earnings on compensation deferred pursuant to the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan, as described below. Above-market earnings represent the difference between market interest rates determined pursuant to SEC rules and the 8.0% annual interest rate credited by the company on contributions.

#### Director Aggregate Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

Name	Stock Awards (#)(1)	Option Awards Exercisable (#)	Option Awards Unexercisable (#)
Bruce K. Anderson	2,786	53,102	4,889
Roger H. Ballou	2,786	11,102	4,889
Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph.D.	1,695	4,230	5,553
D. Keith Cobb	1,695	4,230	5,553
E. Linn Draper, Jr., Ph.D.	1,251	2,316	4,889
Kenneth R. Jensen	2,786	52,438	5,553
Robert A. Minicucci	2,786	55,479	2,512

<sup>(1)</sup> Stock awards listed in this column are fully vested but may not be sold or otherwise transferred until one year after the applicable director's service on the board of directors terminates.

Members of our board of directors who are also officers or officers or employees of our company do not receive compensation for their services as directors. All directors are reimbursed for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred while serving on the board of directors and any committee of the board of directors. For the 2005 — 2006 term of the board of directors, beginning in June 2005 and ending in June 2006, non-employee director compensation included:

- an annual cash retainer of \$30,000;
- a cash fee per board of directors meeting of \$1,500;
- a cash fee per committee meeting for committee members (other than committee chairs) of \$1,000;
- a cash fee per committee meeting for committee chairs of \$1,500; and
- an annual equity award valued at \$80,000, delivered 70% in nonqualified stock options and 30% in restricted stock (the stock options are valued using the Binomial-Lattice model, which uses the 45-day average closing price multiplied by the binomial value as determined by an outside consultant, and the number of shares of restricted stock is determined using the 45-day average closing price).

The non-employee director compensation package was revised for the 2006 — 2007 term of the board of directors, beginning in June 2006 and ending in June 2007, to better align the company's total board of directors compensation package with market competitive rates. While the meeting fees and annual equity award remain unchanged, the annual cash retainer was increased from \$30,000 to \$40,000 and the following cash retainers were added:

- audit committee chair retainer of \$10,000;
- audit committee member retainer of \$2,500;

- compensation committee chair retainer of \$5,000; and
- nominating/corporate governance committee chair retainer of \$5,000.

The annual cash retainers and equity awards are paid at the beginning of the director's service year, and prior year meeting fees are paid at the end of the service year. While the restricted stock granted is immediately vested, non-employee directors may not sell or otherwise transfer the stock until one year after their service on the board of directors terminates. The exercise price for stock options granted in 2006 is the fair market value of our common stock on the date of the grant, which, according to the terms of each of our equity plans, is equal to the average of the high and low prices on the New York Stock Exchange during the trading hours on the date of grant. The stock options granted each year to a director vest ratably over the remaining one, two or three years of that director's service term. This means that in addition to length of tenure, the number of exercisable and unexercisable stock options held by each director, as set forth above, will vary by class of director. Stock options expire ten years after the date of grant, if unexercised. During 2006, we granted a total of 3,206 shares of our common stock and 17,584 stock options to the board of directors, in each case, pursuant to the 2005 Long Term Incentive Plan.

We offer our non-employee directors the option to defer up to 50% of their cash compensation under our Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan. Any non-employee director is eligible to participate in the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan. To be eligible to make contributions, a director must complete and file an enrollment form prior to the beginning of the calendar year in which the director performs the services for which the election is to be effective. Participants are always 100% vested in their contributions and related earnings. Account balances accrue interest at a rate of 8.0% per year, which is currently above market rates as defined by the SEC; this interest rate may be adjusted periodically by the committee of management that administers the Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan, which committee also administers the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan.

#### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of April 12, 2007: (1) by each director and nominee for director; (2) by each of the named executive officers included in the Summary Compensation Table set forth under the caption "Director and Executive Compensation"; (3) by all of our directors and executive officers as a group; and (4) by each person known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our outstanding common stock. Except as otherwise indicated, the named beneficial owner has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares held by such beneficial owner. The shares owned by our directors and executive officers, as indicated below, may be pledged pursuant to the terms of the individual's customary brokerage agreements.

Name of Beneficial Owner	Shares Beneficially Owned(1)	Percent of Shares Beneficially Owned(1)
J. Michael Parks(2)	775,560	1.0%
Ivan M. Szeftel(3)	212,229	*
John W. Scullion(4)	215,512	*
Edward J. Heffernan(5)	124,351	*
Dwayne H. Tucker(6)	124,933	*
Bruce K. Anderson(7)	899,064	1.1%
Roger H. Ballou(8)	16,559	*
Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph.D.(9)	11,478	*
D. Keith Cobb(10)	12,278	*
E. Linn Draper, Jr., Ph.D.(11)	4,738	*
Kenneth R. Jensen(12)	70,777	*
Robert A. Minicucci(13)	199,583	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (19 individuals)(14)	3,024,285	3.8%
TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC(15)	4,124,933	5.2%
1177 Avenue of the Americas 20th Floor		

1177 Avenue of the Americas, 39th Floor

New York, New York 10036

- (1) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the SEC's rules. In computing percentage ownership of each person, shares of common stock subject to options held by that person that are currently exercisable, or exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007, are deemed to be beneficially owned. These shares, however, are not deemed outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of each other person. The percentage of shares beneficially owned is based upon 78,658,735 shares of common stock outstanding as of April 12, 2007.
- (2) Includes options to purchase 698,013 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (3) Includes options to purchase 164,379 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (4) Includes options to purchase 164,018 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (5) Includes options to purchase 83,285 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (6) Includes options to purchase 109,700 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (7) Includes options to purchase 54,273 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007. This amount does not include options to purchase 1,256 shares of common stock, which are exercisable on June 12, 2007.
- (8) Includes options to purchase 12,273 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007. This amount does not include options to purchase 1,256 shares of common stock, which are exercisable on June 12, 2007.
- $(9) \quad Includes \ options \ to \ purchase \ 9,783 \ shares \ of \ common \ stock, \ which \ are \ exercisable \ within \ 60 \ days \ of \ April \ 12,2007.$
- (10) Includes options to purchase 9,783 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.
- (11) Includes options to purchase 3,487 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007. This amount does not include options to purchase 1,256 shares of common stock, which are exercisable on June 12, 2007.
- (12) Includes options to purchase 57,991 shares of common stock, which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007.

Less than 1%

- (13) Includes options to purchase 55,479 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007. This amount does not include options to purchase 828 shares of common stock, which are exercisable on June 12, 2007.
- (14) Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 1,678,500 shares of common stock which are exercisable within 60 days of April 12, 2007 held by Messrs. Parks, Szeftel, Scullion, Heffernan, Tucker, Utay, Finkelman, Taylor, Carter, Iaccarino, Kubic, Pearson, Anderson, Ballou, Benveniste, Cobb, Draper, Jensen and Minicucci.
- (15) Based on a Schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 9, 2007, TimesSquare Capital Management, LLC beneficially owns 4,124,933 shares of common stock, 3,535,352 of which it has sole voting power and 4,124,933 of which it has sole dispositive power.

#### REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

The audit committee of the board of directors assists the board of directors in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities by reviewing: (1) the integrity of the company's financial statements; (2) the company's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; (3) the independent accountant's qualifications and independence; and (4) the performance of the company's internal audit department. The audit committee appoints, compensates, and oversees the work of the independent accountant. The audit committee reviews with the independent accountant the plans and results of the audit engagement, approves and pre-approves professional services provided by the independent accountant, considers the range of audit and non-audit fees, and reviews the adequacy of the company's financial reporting process. The audit committee met with the independent accountant without the presence of any of the other members of the board of directors or management and met with the full board of directors without the presence of the independent accountant to help ensure the independence of the independent accountant. The board of directors has adopted a written charter for the audit committee, posted at http://www.alliancedata.com.

The audit committee obtained from the independent accountant, Deloitte & Touche LLP, a formal written statement describing all relationships between the company and the independent accountant that might bear on the accountant's independence, and has discussed with the independent accountant the independent accountant's independence. Consistent with the Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1, "Independence Discussions with Audit Committees," as amended, the audit committee has satisfied itself that the non-audit services provided by the independent accountant are compatible with maintaining the independent accountant's independence. The audit committee reviewed with the independent accountant the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, "Communications with Audit Committees," as amended, issued by the Auditing Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. The lead audit partner having primary responsibility for the audit and the concurring audit partner will be rotated at least every five years. The audit committee also discussed with management, internal audit, and the independent accountant the quality and adequacy of the company's disclosure controls and procedures. In addition, the audit committee reviewed with internal audit the risk-based audit plan, responsibilities, budget, and staffing.

The audit committee reviewed and discussed with management, internal audit and the independent accountant the company's system of internal control over financial reporting in compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. The audit committee discussed the classification of deficiencies under standards established by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Management determined and the independent accountant concluded that no identified deficiency, nor the aggregation of same, rose to the level of a material weakness based on the independent accountant's judgment.

The audit committee reviewed and discussed with management and the independent accountant the audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2006. Management has the responsibility for the preparation of the financial statements and the reporting process. The independent accountant has the responsibility for the examination of the financial statements and expressing an opinion on the conformity of the audited financial statements with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. Based on the review and discussions with management and the independent accountant as described in this report, the audit committee recommended to the board of directors that the audited financial statements be included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, as filed with the SEC.

This report has been furnished by the current members of the audit committee.

D. Keith Cobb, Chair Roger H. Ballou Kenneth R. Jensen

# PROPOSAL TWO: RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF THE INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

During fiscal year 2006, Deloitte & Touche LLP served as the independent registered public accounting firm for the company and also provided certain tax and other audit-related services. See "Fees and Services" below. A representative of Deloitte & Touche LLP is expected to be present at the 2007 annual meeting and will have an opportunity to make a statement if so desired and to answer appropriate questions from the stockholders.

In connection with the audit of the 2006 financial statements, we entered into an engagement letter with Deloitte & Touche LLP which set forth the terms by which Deloitte & Touche LLP performed audit services for us. That engagement letter is subject to a limitation on our right to assign or transfer a claim without the prior written consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP. The audit committee does not believe that such provision limits the ability of stockholders to seek redress from Deloitte & Touche LLP.

# **Required Vote and Recommendation**

If a quorum is present and a majority of the shares represented, in person or by proxy, and entitled to vote are in favor of Proposal Two, the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007 will be ratified. Votes marked "For" Proposal Two will be counted in favor of ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007. An "Abstention" with respect to Proposal Two will not be voted on that item, although it will be counted for purposes of determining the number of shares represented and entitled to vote. Accordingly, an "Abstention" will have the effect of a vote "Against" Proposal Two. Except as otherwise directed and except for those proxies representing shares held in the ADS Stock Fund portion of the Alliance Data Systems 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan for which no voting preference is indicated, proxies solicited by the board of directors will be voted to approve the selection by the audit committee of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2007.

Stockholder ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the company's independent registered public accounting firm is not required by our bylaws or otherwise. However, the board of directors is submitting the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP to the stockholders for ratification. If the stockholders do not ratify the selection, the audit committee will reconsider whether it is appropriate to select a different independent registered public accounting firm. In such event, the audit committee may retain Deloitte & Touche LLP, notwithstanding the fact that the stockholders did not ratify the selection, or may select another independent registered public accounting firm without re-submitting the matter to the stockholders. Even if the selection is ratified, the audit committee reserves the right in its discretion to select a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in the best interests of the company and its stockholders.

## **Fees and Services**

The billed fees for services provided by Deloitte & Touche LLP, the member firms of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu, and their respective affiliates, during 2005 and 2006 were as follows:

	2005	2006
Audit Fees(1)	\$2,514,756	\$2,640,000
Audit-Related Fees(2)	1,030,140	730,000
Tax Fees(3)	645,529	977,275
All Other Fees(4)	130,090	125,000
Total Fees	\$4,320,785	\$4,472,275

<sup>(1)</sup> Consists of fees for the audits of our financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2006, reviews of our interim quarterly financial statements, and evaluation of our compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

- (2) Consists of fees for service auditors reports (SAS 70), accounting consultations, credit card receivables master trust securitizations, review and support for securities issuances as well as acquisition assistance.
- (3) Tax consultation and advice and tax return preparation.
- (4) Other fees include due diligence and securitization related assistance.

Our audit committee has resolved to pre-approve all audit and permissible non-audit services to be performed for us by our independent accountant, Deloitte & Touche LLP. The audit committee pre-approved all fees noted above for 2006. Non-audit services that have received pre-approval include tax preparation, tax consultation and advice, assistance with our securitization program, SAS 70 reporting and acquisition assistance. The audit committee has considered whether the provision of the above services is compatible with maintaining the independent accountant's independence. The members of our audit committee believe that the payment of the fees set forth above would not prohibit Deloitte & Touche LLP from maintaining its independence.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE <u>FOR</u> THE RATIFICATION OF THE SELECTION OF DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP AS THE INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM OF THE COMPANY FOR 2007.

## SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 requires our directors and executive officers, and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of our common stock, to file reports of ownership and changes in ownership of our common stock with the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange. Our directors, executive officers, and greater than 10% beneficial owners are required by SEC regulations to furnish us with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file. Based solely on a review of the copies furnished to us and representations from our directors and executive officers, we believe that all Section 16(a) filing requirements for the year ended December 31, 2006 applicable to our directors, executive officers, and greater than 10% beneficial owners were satisfied. Based on written representations from our directors and executive officers, we believe that no Forms 5 for directors, executive officers and greater than 10% beneficial owners were required to be filed with the SEC that have not been filed for the period ended December 31, 2006.

## INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

With respect to any filings with the SEC into which this proxy statement is incorporated by reference, the material under the headings "Compensation Committee Report" and "Report of the Audit Committee" shall not be incorporated into such filings nor shall it be deemed "filed."

## HOUSEHOLDING OF ANNUAL MEETING MATERIALS

If you and other residents at your mailing address own shares of common stock in "street name," your broker or bank may have sent you a notice that your household will receive only one annual report and proxy statement for each company in which you hold stock through that broker or bank. Nevertheless, each stockholder will receive a separate proxy card. This practice, known as "householding," is designed to reduce our printing and postage costs. If you did not respond that you did not want to participate in householding, the broker or bank will assume that you have consented and will send one copy of our annual report and proxy statement to your address. You may revoke your consent to householding at any time by sending your name, the name of your brokerage firm, and your account number to Householding Department, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, New York 11717. The revocation of your consent to householding will be effective 30 days following its receipt. In any event, if you did not receive an individual copy of this proxy statement or our annual report, we will send a copy upon written or oral request. Requests should be directed to Alan M. Utay, Corporate Secretary, Alliance Data Systems Corporation, 17655 Waterview Parkway, Dallas, Texas 75252.

## **OTHER MATTERS**

The board of directors knows of no matters that are likely to be presented for action at the annual meeting other than the re-election of directors and the ratification of the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the independent registered public accounting firm of the company for 2007, as previously described. If any other matter properly comes before the annual meeting for action, it is intended that the persons named in the accompanying proxy and acting hereunder will vote or refrain from voting in accordance with their best judgment pursuant to the discretionary authority conferred by the proxy.

By order of the Board of Directors

J. Michael Parks

Chairman of the Board of Directors and

Chief Executive Officer

April 27, 2007 Dallas, Texas



## **Electronic Voting Instructions**

## You can vote by Internet or telephone! Available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week!

Instead of mailing your proxy, you may choose one of the two voting methods outlined below to vote your proxy.

VALIDATION DETAILS ARE LOCATED BELOW IN THE TITLE BAR.

Proxies submitted by the Internet or telephone must be received by 11:59 p.m., <u>Eastern</u> Time, on June 5, 2007.



## Vote by Internet

- Log on to the Internet and go to www.investorvote.com
- Follow the steps outlined on the secured website.



# Vote by telephone

- Call toll free 1-800-652-VOTE (8683) within the United States, Canada & Puerto Rico any time on a touch tone telephone. There is NO CHARGE to you for the call.
- Follow the instructions provided by the recorded message.

Using a <u>black ink</u> pen, mark your votes with an X as shown in this example. Please do not write outside the designated areas.



Λ	nnual	Meeting	Drovy	Card
-	uniuai	MEETHIA	FIUXV	Caru

6 IF YOU HAVE NOT VOTED VIA THE INTERNET OR TELEPHONE, FOLD ALONG THE PERFORATION, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM PORTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. 6

Election of Directors:     O1 - Lawrence M.     Benveniste, Ph.D.	For 0	Withhold 0		D. Keith Cobb	For 0	Withhold 0	03 - Kenneth R. Jensen	For 0	Withhold 0
To ratify the selection of LLP as the independent accounting firm of Allian Corporation for 2007.	registere	& Touche d public	<b>or Against</b> o o	Abstain 0					
	IANAGE	MENT PRESI	ENTLY IS NO				ATTERS AS MAY PROPERLY CO D BE PRESENTED FOR ACTION.		
	·								
Authorized Signal	ures –	- This sect	ion must l	be complete	d for yo	ur vote to b	e counted. — Date and S	ign Be	elow
Please sign exactly as nar guardian, or custodian, ple			Joint owners	should each sigr	ı. When si	gning as attorn	ey, executor, administrator, corpor	ate offic	cer, trustee,
Date (mm/dd/yyyy) — Plea	se print	date below.	Signature	e 1 — Please kee	ep signatu	re within the bo	ox. Signature 2 — Please ke	ep siana	ature within the box.

6 IF YOU HAVE NOT VOTED VIA THE INTERNET OR TELEPHONE, FOLD ALONG THE PERFORATION, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM PORTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.6



# **Proxy - - ALLIANCE DATA SYSTEMS CORPORATION**

## **ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS**

This Proxy is Solicited by the Board of Directors of Alliance Data Systems Corporation for use at the Annual Meeting on June 6, 2007

By signing this proxy, you revoke all prior proxies and appoint Edward J. Heffernan and Michael D. Kubic, and each of them, with each having the full power to appoint his substitute, to represent and to vote all the shares of Common Stock of Alliance Data Systems Corporation you held in your account on April 12, 2007 at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Alliance Data Systems Corporation, and any adjournment or postponement of such meeting, in the manner specified on the other side of this proxy. If no direction is given, this proxy will be voted for the election of the directors indicated and for the approval of Proposal Two. In their discretion, Mr. Heffernan and Mr. Kubic are also authorized to vote upon such other matters as may properly come before the meeting. Management presently is not aware of any such matters to be presented for action.

See reverse for voting instructions.



## **Electronic Voting Instructions**

## You can vote by Internet or telephone! Available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week!

Instead of mailing your proxy, you may choose one of the two voting methods outlined below to vote your proxy.

VALIDATION DETAILS ARE LOCATED BELOW IN THE TITLE BAR.

Proxies submitted by the Internet or telephone must be received by 11:59 p.m., <u>Eastern Time</u>, on June 1, 2007.



## Vote by Internet

- Log on to the Internet and go to www.investorvote.com
- Follow the steps outlined on the secured website.



# Vote by telephone

- Call toll free 1-800-652-VOTE (8683) within the United States, Canada & Puerto Rico any time on a touch tone telephone. There is NO CHARGE to you for the call.
- Follow the instructions provided by the recorded message.

Using a <u>black ink</u> pen, mark your votes with an X as shown in this example. Please do not write outside the designated areas.



Annual Meeting	Proxv	Card
----------------	-------	------

6 IF YOU HAVE NOT VOTED VIA THE INTERNET OR TELEPHONE, FOLD ALONG THE PERFORATION, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM PORTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. 6

	Election of Directors: 01 - Lawrence M. Benveniste, Ph.D.	<b>For</b> 0	<b>Withhold</b> 0		02 - 0	). Keith Co	obb	<b>For</b> 0	<b>Withhold</b> 0	03 - Kenneth R. Jensen	<b>For</b> 0	<b>Withhold</b> 0
2.	To ratify the selection of Touche LLP as the indiregistered public accountable Alliance Data Systems 2007.	epend unting	ent firm of	For o	Agains 0	t <b>Abstai</b> i 0	1					
<b>u</b> .	THEIR DISCRETION, THE	PROX	IES ARE AL	.SO AI	UTHORIZ	ZED TO V	OTE UPO	ON SU	CH OTHER MAT	TERS AS MAY PROPERLY CO	OME	

Please sign exactly as name(s) appears hereon. Joint owners should each sign. When signing as attorney, executor, administrator, corporate officer, trustee, quardian, or custodian, please give full title.

Date (mm/dd/yyyy) — Please print date below.	Signature 1 — Please keep signature within the box.	Signature 2 — Please keep signature within the box.

6 IF YOU HAVE NOT VOTED VIA THE INTERNET OR TELEPHONE, FOLD ALONG THE PERFORATION, DETACH AND RETURN THE BOTTOM PORTION IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.6



# Proxy — ALLIANCE DATA SYSTEMS CORPORATION

## **ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS**

This proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors of Alliance Data Systems Corporation for use at the Annual Meeting on June 6, 2007

By signing this proxy, you revoke all prior proxies and appoint The 401(k) Company, having the full power to appoint its substitute, to represent and to vote all the shares of Common Stock of Alliance Data Systems Corporation you held in your ADS Stock Fund account on April 12, 2007 at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Alliance Data Systems Corporation, and any adjournment or postponement of such meeting, in the manner specified on the other side of this proxy. The 401(k) Company will only vote shares as directed and will not vote those for which no direction is received. All voting instructions must be received by the close of business on June 1, 2007 in order to be included in the tabulation.

On the reverse side of this proxy card are instructions for voting on the matters that will be considered at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on June 6, 2007. Additional information about Alliance Data Systems Corporation and the matters to be voted on are included in our Proxy Statement and 2006 Annual Report.

## PROXY VOTING CARD IN CONNECTION WITH THE ADS STOCK FUND IN THE ALLIANCE DATA SYSTEMS CORPORATION 401(k) AND RETIREMENT SAVINGS PLAN

Shown on the reverse side of this proxy card are the number of shares of Common Stock of Alliance Data Systems Corporation, if any, beneficially held by you in the ADS Stock Fund portion of your 401(k) and Retirement Savings Plan as of April 12, 2007. The number of shares held in the ADS Stock Fund were provided by The 401(k) Company.

By completing and mailing this card in time for delivery before June 1, 2007, you will have voted all of your shares held in the ADS Stock Fund. If you own shares of Common Stock of Alliance Data Systems Corporation outside of this plan, you will receive separate proxy materials that you should complete and return in the envelope provided with those materials.

Voting Authorization for ADS Stock Fund - I hereby appoint The 401(k) Company, as proxy, with the power to appoint its substitute, and hereby authorize them to represent and to vote, as designated on the reverse side, all the shares of Common Stock of Alliance Data Systems Corporation beneficially held by me in the ADS Stock Fund on April 12, 2007, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Alliance Data Systems Corporation to be held on June 1, 2007, and at any adjournment or postponement thereof, in the manner specified on the reverse side of this proxy card. With respect to the ADS Stock Fund shares, this proxy, when properly executed, will be voted as directed by the undersigned stockholder. If no direction is given, this proxy will not be voted.

See reverse for voting instructions.

(continued, and to be signed and dated, on the reverse side)